# Stable Basis and Quantum Cohomology of Cotangent Bundles of Flag Varieties

Changjian Su

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Graduate School of Arts and Sciences

COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

# © 2017

Changjian Su

All rights reserved

# Abstract

Stable Basis and Quantum Cohomology of Cotangent Bundles of Flag Varieties

### Changjian Su

The stable envelope for symplectic resolutions, constructed by Maulik and Okounkov, is a key ingredient in their work on quantum cohomology and quantum Ktheory of Nakajima quiver varieties. In this thesis, we study the various aspects of the cohomological stable basis for the cotangent bundle of flag varieties. We compute its localizations, use it to calculate the quantum cohomology of the cotangent bundles, and relate it to the Chern–Schwartz–MacPherson class of Schubert cells in the flag variety.

# Contents

A	Acknowledgments										
1	Intr	roduction	1								
	1.1	Overview of the Main Results	1								
		1.1.1 Localization Formulas	1								
		1.1.2 Quantum cohomology	3								
		1.1.3 Chern–Schwartz–MacPherson classes	5								
	1.2	Structure of the thesis	6								
	1.3	Notations	6								
2	Coh	Cohomological Stable Basis									
	2.1	Preliminaries on equivariant localization	8								
	2.2	2 Stable basis for $T^*\mathcal{B}$									
		2.2.1 Fixed point set	9								
		2.2.2 Chamber decomposition	9								
		2.2.3 Stable leaves	9								
		2.2.4 Stable basis	10								
	2.3	Stable basis for $T^*\mathcal{P}$	11								
	2.4	Restriction formulas for the stable basis of $T^*\mathcal{B}$	12								
		2.4.1 Proof of Theorem 1.1.1	12								
		2.4.2 Restriction formula for the positive chamber	20								
	2.5	Restriction of stables basis for $T^*\mathcal{P}$	22								
	2.6	Restriction of Schubert varieties	27								
3	Quantum Cohomology										
	3.1	$T$ -equivariant quantum cohomology of $T^*\mathcal{P}$	31								

		3.1.1	Classical part	31						
		3.1.2	Preliminaries on quantum cohomology	32						
		3.1.3	Unbroken curves	34						
		3.1.4	Unbroken curves in X	35						
		3.1.5	Purely quantum part	36						
		3.1.6	Quantum multiplications	41						
		3.1.7	Calculation of the scalar in type A $\ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ $	42						
	3.2	$G\times \mathbb{C}$	*-equivariant quantum multiplication	44						
		3.2.1	$T^*\mathcal{B}$ case	44						
		3.2.2	$T^*\mathcal{P}$ case	46						
	3.3	A reg	ular connection on $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$	49						
		3.3.1	G/P case	49						
		3.3.2	Cotangent bundle case	51						
		3.3.3	A connection on $\mathbb{P}^1_{\mathbb{C}} \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$	51						
		3.3.4	Rigidity	53						
4	Che	hern-Schwartz-MacPherson Classes								
	4.1	ninaries on Chern-Schwartz-MacPherson classes	56							
	4.2	A form	nula of Aluffi and Mihalcea	57						
	4.3	3 CSM classes and stable basis								
		4.3.1	Proof of Theorem 1.1.4	58						
		4.3.2	Homogeneous class	60						
	4.4	Dual	CSM classes	61						
		4.4.1	Alternating class	61						
		4.4.2	Another dual class	62						
	4.5	CSM	classes and characteristic cycles	63						
Bi	bliog	graphy		66						

# Acknowledgments

I would first and foremost like to thank my advisor, Andrei Okounkov, who introduced me the subject studied in this thesis. I am also indebted to hliogrim for lots of inspiring conversations and encouragement during the five-year study at Columbia University.

I am also grateful for conversations with many mathematicians, including Roman Bezrukavnikov, Alexander Braverman, Galyna Dobrovolska, Sachin Gautam, Eugene Gorsky, Michael Harris, Allen Knutson, Pak-Hin Lee, Chiu-Chu Melissa Liu, Michael McBreen, Davesh Maulik, Andrei Neguţ, Richard Rimányi, Andrey Smirnov, Nicolas Templier, Chongli Wang, Zhiwei Yun, Wei Zhang, Jingyu Zhao, Zijun Zhou, Zhenyu Zong, etc. I would also like to thank my thesis defense committee.

I would like to thank my collaborators Paolo Aluffi, Leonardo Mihalcea, Jörg Schürmann, Gufang Zhao and Changlong Zhong for useful discussions about mathematics.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my wife Yizhen Xu for all the support she gave me during the preparation of this thesis. To my parents.

# Chapter 1

# Introduction

## 1.1 Overview of the Main Results

In [MO2012], Maulik and Okounkov defined stable envelope for symplectic resolutions ([Kal2009]), with the aim of studying the quantum cohomology of Nakajiama quiver varieties. Symplectic resolutions, by definition, are smooth holomorphic symplectic varieties  $(X, \omega)$  endowed with a proper resolution of singularities

$$X \to \operatorname{Spec} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X).$$

Important examples include cotangent bundles of flag varieties, hypertoric varieties, Hilbert schemes of points on the plane, and more generally, Nakajima quiver varieties.

In this thesis, we will focus on the stable basis for the cotangent bundles of the flag varieties. We study their localizations, use them to compute the quantum cohomology of the cotangent bundles, and relate them to the Chern–Schwartz–MacPherson classes of Schubert varieties.

#### **1.1.1 Localization Formulas**

One of the most useful techniques in equivariant cohomology is the Atiyah–Bott localization formula ([AB1984]). This formula transforms global computations into local ones, which are much easier to handle. In order to apply it, we need to know the local information of the cohomology classes we are interested in. Our first main result is of this kind for the stable basis of the cotangent bundles of the flag varieties.

Let G be a complex semisimple linear algebraic group, with a Borel subgroup B. Then  $T^*(G/B)$ is the resolution of the nilpotent cone  $\mathcal{N}$  in the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ . This is the so-called Springer resolution (see [CG2010]), which is ubiquitous in geometric representation theories. As a cotangent bundle, it is naturally equipped with a symplectic form. Thus it is a symplectic resolution. More generally, for any parabolic subgroup P,  $T^*(G/P)$  is also a symplectic resolution.

Let A be a maximal torus contained in B, and let  $\mathbb{C}_{\hbar}^*$  act on  $T^*(G/B)$  by dilating the cotangent fiber by a weight of  $-\hbar$ , and act trivially on the base G/B. Then the stable basis  $\{\operatorname{stab}_{-}(y)|y \in W\}$ , which depends on a choice of the Weyl chamber in Lie A, is a basis for the localized equivariant cohomology  $H^*_{A \times \mathbb{C}_{\hbar}^*}(T^*(G/B))_{loc}$  (see Section 2.2 for the definition). The torus fixed loci of  $T^*(G/B)$  is in one-toone correspondence with the Weyl group W. For any equivariant cohomology class  $\gamma \in H^*_T(T^*(G/B))$ , let  $\gamma|_w$  denote the restriction of  $\gamma$  to the fixed point corresponding to  $w \in W$ . The following is our first main result.

**Theorem 1.1.1.** [Su2017] Let  $y = \sigma_1 \sigma_2 \cdots \sigma_l$  be a reduced expression for  $y \in W$ . Then

$$\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y} = (-1)^{l(y)} \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R(y)} (\alpha - \hbar) \sum_{\substack{1 \leq i_{1} < i_{2} < \dots < i_{k} \leq l \\ w = \sigma_{i_{1}} \sigma_{i_{2}} \dots \sigma_{i_{k}}}} \hbar^{l-k} \prod_{j=1}^{\kappa} \beta_{i_{j}}, \tag{1.1}$$

where  $\sigma_i$  is the simple reflection associated to a simple root  $\alpha_i$ ,  $\beta_i = \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_{i-1} \alpha_i$ , and  $R(y) = \{\beta_i | 1 \le i \le l\}$ . Furthermore, the sum in Equation (1.1) does not depend on the reduced expression for y.

We also have a formula for the opposite Weyl chamber, see Theorem 2.4.9. This should be seen as a analogue of Billey's formula for localization for Schubert varieties ([Bil1999]), which can be obtained from the theorem via a limiting process (see Section 2.6). The formula is also generalized to  $T^*(G/P)$ in Corollaries 2.5.3 and 2.5.6. When G = GL(n), this is also obtained by Rimányi, Tarasov and Varchenko[RTV2015].

The idea of the proof is to use the graded affine Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}_{\hbar}$  action. See Section 3.2.1 for the definition. By a theorem of Lusztig [Lus1988], there is an isomorphism

$$H^{\mathbb{G}\times\mathbb{C}^*}_*(T^*(G/B)\times_{\mathcal{N}}T^*(G/B))\simeq\mathcal{H}_{\hbar},$$

where  $T^*(G/B) \times_N T^*(G/B)$  is called the Steinberg variety. The left hand side acts on cohomology of  $T^*(G/B)$  via convolution (see [CG2010]). For simple generators of  $\mathcal{H}_{\hbar}$ , it is easy to compute how it acts on the stable basis and the fixed point basis (Lemma 2.4.2). This gives a recursive formula for the localization of stable basis (Corollary 2.4.3), which leads to Theorem 1.1.1.

In various examples, the stable bases turn out to be very interesting objects. In the cotengent bundle case, it is the characteristic cycles of  $\mathcal{D}$ -modules, see [Gin1986] and [MO2012, Remark 3.5.3].

In the case of Hilbert schemes of points on  $\mathbb{C}^2$ , it corresponds to Schur functions if we identify the equivariant cohomology ring of Hilbert schemes with the symmetric functions, while the fixed point basis corresponds to Jack symmetric functions, see e.g. [MO2012], [Nak1999]. The transition matrix between these two bases was obtained in [She2013]. See [BFN2014] for a sheaf-theoretic approach to the stable envelopes.

#### 1.1.2 Quantum cohomology

The motivation to calculate the localization of stable basis is to compute the quantum connection (see Section 3.1.2) of  $T^*(G/P)$ . The case when P is a Borel subgroup, i.e. the Springer resolution case ([CG2010]), is solved by Braverman, Maulik and Okounkov by using an elegant reduction to rank one argument ([BMO2011]). It turns out the quantum connection of the Springer resolution is isomorphic to the affine Knizhnik–Zamolodchikov connection of Cherednik and Matsuo (see Theorem 3.2.1), whose monodromy is computed by Cherednik ([Che2005]). Combing these, Braverman, Maulik and Okounkov confirm a conjecture of Bezrukavnikov relating the monodromy of quantum connection and derived equivalences (see [BMO2011, Section 1.10], [BR2012, Bez2006]).

In the general parabolic case, it seems hard to the author to apply directly the method in [BMO2011], since he does not know how to compute the rank one fibers (see [BMO2011, Section 5.3]) uniformally. Due to an idea of Okounkov, we can first compute, via virtual localizations (see [GP1999]), the  $T := A \times \mathbb{C}^*$ -equivariant quantum multiplications in terms of the stable basis, and then use the relation between  $A \times \mathbb{C}^*$ -equivariant cohomology and  $G \times \mathbb{C}^*$ -equivariant cohomology to get the quantum multiplications in the latter setting.

The stable basis, being a basis for the torus equivariant cohomology after localization, enjoys many good properties (see Theorem 2.2.1), which makes the virtual localization computation much easier than using the other basis, such as the fixed point basis. To be more specific, with the stable basis, we can reduce the calculation to A-equivariant localization. I.e., we can let  $\hbar$  equal to 0. Then a result of Okounkov and Pandharipande ([OP2010]) asserts that only some of the fixed components of the moduli space have non-trivial contributions (see Section 3.1.3). This simplifies the calculation dramatically.

The quantum multiplication in terms of stable basis is described by the following theorem, which may be seen as a quantum Chevalley formula ([FW2004, Theorem 10.1]) in the cotangent bundle case. See Section 2.3 for the meaning of the notations. **Theorem 1.1.2.** [Su2016] The quantum multiplication by  $D_{\lambda}$  in  $H_T^*(T^*(G/P))$  is given by:

$$D_{\lambda} * \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) = y(\lambda) \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) - \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+}, y\alpha \in R^{-}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}}) - \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \left( \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}}) + \prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \frac{\sigma_{\alpha}\beta}{\beta} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) \right),$$

where y is a minimal representative in  $yW_P$ , and  $d(\alpha)$  is defined by Equation 3.3.

Using the localization formulas for the stable basis and the following relation

$$H^*_{G \times \mathbb{C}^*}(T^*(G/P)) \simeq H^*_T(T^*(G/P))^W \simeq (\operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*)^{W_P}[\hbar],$$

we obtain the quantum multiplication formula for the  $G \times \mathbb{C}^*$ -equivariant cohomology.

**Theorem 1.1.3.** [Su2016] Under the isomorphism  $H^*_{G\times\mathbb{C}^*}(T^*\mathcal{P}) \simeq (\operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*)^{W_P}[\hbar]$ , the operator of quantum multiplication by  $D_{\lambda}$  is given by

$$D_{\lambda} * f = \lambda f + \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \backslash R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \left( \frac{\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha} (f \prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} (\beta - \hbar))}{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} (\beta - \hbar)} - \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_{\alpha} \beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta} f \right)$$

where  $f \in (\operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*)^{W_P}[\hbar]$  and  $\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha}$  is an element in the graded affine Hekce algebra  $\mathcal{H}_{\hbar}$ . Therefore, the  $G \times \mathbb{C}^*$ -equivariant quantum connection is conjugate to the following one

$$\nabla_{\lambda} = \frac{d}{d\lambda} - x_{\lambda} - \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha} + \cdots,$$

where  $\cdots$  denotes some scalar determined by the condition  $\nabla_{\lambda} 1 = -\lambda$ .

This confirms a conjecture of Professor Braverman (through private communication), which is also expected by many other experts. In particular, this gives another proof for the quantum connection formula for the Springer resolutions.

For the other examples of symplectic resolutions, such as hypertoric varieties, resolutions of Slodowy slices, Hilbert schemes of points on  $\mathbb{C}^2$ , more generally, Nakajima varieties ([Nak1998]), and resolutions of slices in the affine Grassmannian ([MV2007]), their quantum cohomologies were studied in [MS2013, BMO2011, OP2010, MO2012, Vis2016] respectively.

In [LT2017], Lam and Templier proved Rietsch's mirror conjecture ([Rie2008]) for G/P when P is maximal and minuscule. One of the steps in the proof is to identify, via the quantum Chevalley

formula, the quantum connection of G/P with Frenkel–Gross connection ([FG2009]) for minuscule representation of G. The Frenkel–Gross connection on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, \infty\}$  (see Equation 3.13) is the complex analogue of the Kloosterman sheaf, which is constructed by Heinloth, Ngô and Yun via geometric Langlands techniques ([HNY2013]).

In Section 3.3.3, we construct a regular connection  $\nabla$  on the trivial principle G bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$  when G is simply-laced (see Equation (3.17)). We show that when P is maximal and minuscule, the quantum connection for  $T^*(G/P)$  is isomorphic to  $\nabla$  applied to the corresponding highest weight representation (see Theorem 3.3.6 for the precise statement). When  $G = \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{C})$ , we show this connection is rigid in the sense of Katz (Theorem 3.3.8).

#### 1.1.3 Chern–Schwartz–MacPherson classes

Pulled back to the zero section, the stable basis becomes some interesting classes in the cohomology of flag varieties, which is the so-called Chern–Schwartz–MacPherson classes.

According to a conjecture attributed to Deligne and Grothendieck, there is a unique natural transformation  $c_*$  from the constructible functions on a variety X to the homology of X, such that if X is smooth, then  $c_*(1_X) = c(TX) \cap [X]$ .

The functor was constructed by MacPherson using Chern–Mather class and local Euler obstructions ([Mac1974]). The class  $c_*(1_X)$  was shown to coincide with a class defined earlier by Schwartz ([Sch1965]). For a constructible subvariety  $W \subset X$ , the class  $c_{SM}(W) := c_*(1_W)$  is called the Chern– Schwartz–MacPherson (CSM) class of W.

In [AM2015], Aluffi and Mihalcea computed the image of the CSM classes of Schubert varieties under certain Demazure–Lusztig type operator (see Theorem 4.2.1), and obtained a recursive formula for the CSM classes. Combing with the recursive formulas in Corollary 2.4.4 for the stable basis, it is easy to deduce the following formula.

**Theorem 1.1.4.** [AMSS] Let  $\iota: G/B \to T^*(G/B)$  be the inclusion of the zero section. Then

$$\iota^*(\mathrm{stab}_+(w))|_{\hbar=1} = (-1)^{\dim G/B} c_{SM}(X_w^{\circ}),$$

and

$$\iota^*(\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w))|_{\hbar=1} = (-1)^{\dim G/B} c_{SM}(Y_w^\circ),$$

where  $X_w^{\circ} = BwB/B \subset G/B$  is the Schubert cell associated to  $w \in W$ , and  $Y_w^{\circ} = B^-wB/B \subset G/B$  is the opposite Schubert cell.

These are also obtained by Rimányi and Varchenko ([RV2015]). In the above theorem, there is a specialization  $\hbar = 1$ . This leads us to define homogeneous version of the CSM classes, and Theorems 1.1.4, 4.2.1 can be easily generalized (see Section 4.3.2).

The stable basis for opposite chambers are dual to each other (see Remark 2.2.2(2)). So it is natural to consider the dual classes of the CSM classes (See Section 4.4). There are two approaches to it. The first one is to alternate the coefficients of the different degrees of the original classes. The second one is to use the relation between the cohomology pairings on the cotangent bundle and on the zero section. From these two approaches, we obtain a relation between the CSM classes and its alternating class (see Equation (4.4)).

Recall the stable basis is equal to the characteristic cycle of some constructible function on G/B. Then Theorem 1.1.4 is a relation between pullback of characteristic cycle of constructible functions and CSM classes, both of which are well defined for any smooth varieties. This inspired us to find a new formula for the CSM classes in terms of the characteristic cycles (see Theorem 4.5.1), whose proof involves the *shadow* construction of Aluffi ([Alu2004]) and is not presented in this thesis. There is also a closely related approach by Ginzburg ([Gin1986]). Using Theorem 4.5.1, we were able to reprove the index formula (see Theorem 4.5.2).

## **1.2** Structure of the thesis

The thesis is organized as follows. In Chapter 2, we introduce the stable basis for the cotangent bundle of flag varieties  $T^*(G/P)$ , prove the localization formulas, and deduce Billey's formula through a limiting process. In Chapter 3.1, we compute the torus equivariant quantum multiplication by divisors in terms of the stable basis, and deduce the  $G \times \mathbb{C}^*$ -equivariant quantum connection in Chapter 3.2. In Chapter 3.3, we construct a connection with regular singularities on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$ , and show it is isomorphic to the quantum connection of  $T^*(G/P)$  when P is maximal and minuscule. Moreover, we show this connection is rigid when G is GL(n). In Chapter 4, we relate the stable basis and CSM classes for Schubert varieties, and construct the dual classes of the CSM classes. Finally, we give a general formula for CSM classes in terms of characteristic cycles of constructible functions.

### 1.3 Notations

Throughout this thesis, let G denote a complex semisimple group, with a maximal torus A and a Borel subgroup B containing A. Let  $B^-$  denote the opposite Borel subgroup contains the maximal torus A. Let  $R^+$  be the positive roots consisting of all the roots in B, and let  $\Delta$  be the set of simple roots. Let P be a parabolic subgroup of G containing the fixed Borel subgroup B. Let  $W_P$  denote the corresponding Weyl subgroup of the Levi factor of P,  $\Delta_P$  be the simple roots in P, and  $R_P^{\pm}$  be the roots in  $R^{\pm}$  spanned by  $\Delta_P$ . Let  $\mathcal{B}$  denote the full flag variety G/B, and  $\mathcal{P}$  denote the partial flag variety. Let  $\mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$  act on  $T^*(G/P)$  by dilating the cotangent fiber by a weight of Lie  $\mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$  equaling  $-\hbar$  and act trivially on the base G/P. Let T denote the product  $A \times \mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$ . Let < denote the usual Bruhat order on the Weyl group W, i.e. y < w if  $ByB/B \subset \overline{BwB/B}$ . We also use it to denote the Bruhat order on  $W/W_P$ .

# Chapter 2

# **Cohomological Stable Basis**

In this chapter, we prove our first main Theorem 1.1.1, and deduce Billey's formula by taking a limit. The main reference for this chapter is [Su2017].

# 2.1 Preliminaries on equivariant localization

The most important technique in this chapter is the following Atiyah–Bott localization formula.

**Theorem 2.1.1.** [AB1984] Let a torus A acting on a smooth projective variety X with fixed components  $X^A = \bigsqcup_j F_j$ . Then for any equivariant cohomology class  $\gamma \in H^*_A(X)$ , we have

$$\gamma = \sum_{j} \iota_{j,*} \frac{\iota_j^* \gamma}{e^A(N_j)},$$

where  $\iota_j: F_j \hookrightarrow X$  denotes the inclusion of the *j*-th fixed component, and  $e^A(N_j)$  is the A-equivariant Euler class of the normal bundle of  $F_j$  in X.

Therefore, we can define integration on a non-proper variety X whose torus A fixed loci is proper as follows:

$$\int_{[X]^A} : H^*_A(X) \to \operatorname{Frac} H^*_A(pt), \quad \gamma \mapsto \sum_j \int_{[X_j]^A} \frac{\iota_j^* \gamma}{e^A(N_j)},$$

where  $\operatorname{Frac} H_A^*(pt)$  is the fraction field of the polynomial ring  $H_A^*(pt) \simeq \mathbb{Q}[\operatorname{Lie} A]$ . We can also define a pairing on  $H_A^*(X)$  as follows: for any  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in H_A^*(X)$ , define  $\langle \gamma_1, \gamma_2 \rangle_X = \int_{[X]^A} \gamma_1 \cup \gamma_2$ . More generally, we can define equivariant non-proper pushforward under the condition that the fibers have proper torus fixed component. See [Liu2013] for more details.

### **2.2** Stable basis for $T^*\mathcal{B}$

In this section, we apply the construction in [MO2012] to define the stable basis for  $T^*\mathcal{B}$ .

### 2.2.1 Fixed point set

The A-fixed points of  $T^*\mathcal{B}$  is in one-to-one correspondence with the Weyl group W. Let wB denote the fixed point corresponds to  $w \in W$ , and let  $\iota_w$  denote the inclusion of wB into  $T^*\mathcal{B}$ . By Theorem 2.1.1, there is a basis  $\{\iota_{w,*}1|w \in W\}$  for the localized cohomology  $H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B})_{loc} := H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B}) \otimes_{H^*_T(pt)}$ Frac  $H^*_T(pt)$ , which is the so called fixed point basis. And we can use equivariant localization to define a pairing  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$  on  $H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B})$ . For any  $\gamma \in H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B})$ , let  $\gamma|_w$  denote the restriction of  $\gamma$  to the fixed point wB.

### 2.2.2 Chamber decomposition

The cocharacters

$$\sigma:\mathbb{C}^*\to A$$

form a lattice. Let

$$\mathfrak{a}_{\mathbb{R}} = \operatorname{cochar}(A) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}.$$

Define the torus roots  $\alpha_i$  to be the A-weights occurring in the normal bundle to  $(T^*\mathcal{B})^A$ . Then the root hyperplanes  $\alpha_i^{\perp}$  partition  $\mathfrak{a}_{\mathbb{R}}$  into finitely many chambers

$$\mathfrak{a}_{\mathbb{R}}\setminus \bigcup \alpha_i^{\perp}=\coprod \mathfrak{C}_i.$$

It is easy to see in this case that the torus roots are just the roots for G. Let + denote the chamber such that all roots in  $R^+$  take positive value on it, and let – denote the opposite chamber.

### 2.2.3 Stable leaves

Let  $\mathfrak{C}$  be a chamber. For any fixed point yB, define the stable leaf of yB by

$$\operatorname{Leaf}_{\mathfrak{C}}(yB) = \left\{ x \in T^*\mathcal{B} \left| \lim_{z \to 0} \sigma(z) \cdot x = yB \right. \right\}$$

where  $\sigma$  is any cocharacter in  $\mathfrak{C}$ ; the limit is independent of the choice of  $\sigma \in \mathfrak{C}$ . Then it is easy to see that  $\operatorname{Leaf}_+(yB) = T^*_{ByB/B}\mathcal{B}$ , and  $\operatorname{Leaf}_-(yB) = T^*_{B^-yB/B}\mathcal{B}$ , where  $B^-$  is the opposite Borel subgroup. Define a partial order on the fixed points as follows:

$$wB \preceq_{\mathfrak{C}} yB$$
 if  $\overline{\operatorname{Leaf}_{\mathfrak{C}}(yB)} \cap wB \neq \emptyset$ .

By the description of  $\text{Leaf}_+(yB)$ , the order  $\leq_+$  is the same as the Bruhat order  $\leq$ , and  $\leq_-$  is the opposite order. Define the slope of a fixed point yB by

$$\operatorname{Slope}_{\mathfrak{C}}(yB) = \bigcup_{wB \preceq_{\mathfrak{C}} yB} \operatorname{Leaf}_{\mathfrak{C}}(wB).$$

### 2.2.4 Stable basis

For each  $y \in W$ , let  $T_y^*\mathcal{B}$  and  $T_y(T^*\mathcal{B})$  denote  $T_{yB}^*\mathcal{B}$  and  $T_{yB}(T^*\mathcal{B})$  respectively, and define  $\epsilon_y = e^A(T_y^*\mathcal{B})$ . Here,  $e^A$  denotes the A-equivariant Euler class. I.e.,  $e^A(T_y^*\mathcal{B})$  is the product of A-weights in the vector space  $T_y^*\mathcal{B}$ . Let  $N_y$  denote the tangent bundle of  $T^*\mathcal{B}$  at the fixed point yB. The chamber  $\mathfrak{C}$  gives a decomposition of the tangent bundle

$$N_y = N_{y,+} \oplus N_{y,-}$$

into A-weights which are positive and negative on  $\mathfrak{C}$  respectively. Since  $T = A \times \mathbb{C}^*$ ,  $H_T^*(\text{pt}) = H_A^*(\text{pt})[\hbar]$ . The sign in  $\pm e(N_{y,-}) \in H_T^*(\text{pt})$  is determined by the condition

$$\pm e(N_{y,-})|_{\hbar=0} = \epsilon_y.$$

The following theorem is Theorem 3.3.4 in [MO2012] applied to  $T^*\mathcal{B}$ .

**Theorem 2.2.1** ([MO2012]). There exists a unique map of  $H_T^*(pt)$ -modules

$$\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}: H_T^*((T^*\mathcal{B})^A) \to H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B})$$

such that for any  $y \in W$ ,  $\Gamma = \operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(1_y)$  satisfies:

- 1. supp  $\Gamma \subset \text{Slope}_{\mathfrak{C}}(yB)$ ,
- 2.  $\Gamma|_y = \pm e(N_{-,y})$ , with sign according to  $\epsilon_y$ ,
- 3.  $\Gamma|_w$  is divisible by  $\hbar$ , for any  $wB \prec_{\mathfrak{C}} yB$ ,

where  $1_y$  is the unit in  $H_T^*(yB)$ .

From here on, we let  $\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(y)$  denote  $\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(1_y)$ .

- *Remark* 2.2.2. 1. The map is defined by a Lagrangian correspondence between  $(T^*\mathcal{B})^A \times T^*\mathcal{B}$ , hence maps middle degree to middle degree.
  - From the characterization, the transition matrix from {stab<sub>c</sub>(y)|y ∈ W} to the fixed point basis is a triangular matrix with nontrivial diagonal terms. Hence, after localization, {stab<sub>c</sub>(y)|y ∈ W} form a basis for the localized cohomology, which is so-called the stable basis.
  - 3. It is proved in [MO2012, Theorem 4.4.1] that  $\{\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(y)|y \in W\}$  and  $\{(-1)^n \operatorname{stab}_{-\mathfrak{C}}(y)|y \in W\}$  are dual to each other, i.e.,

$$(\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(y), (-1)^n \operatorname{stab}_{-\mathfrak{C}}(w)) = \delta_{y,w}$$

Here  $n = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathcal{B}$ .

## 2.3 Stable basis for $T^*\mathcal{P}$

A similar construction works for  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ . In this case, the fixed point set  $(T^*\mathcal{P})^A$  corresponds to  $W/W_P$ ([BGG1973]). For any  $y \in W$ , let  $\bar{y}$  denote the coset  $yW_P$ . Let yP denote the fixed point in  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ corresponding to the coset  $\bar{y} = yW_P$ . Let  $T^*_{\bar{y}}\mathcal{P}$  and  $T_{\bar{y}}(T^*\mathcal{P})$  denote  $T^*_{yP}\mathcal{P}$  and  $T_{yP}(T^*\mathcal{P})$ , respectively. Define  $\epsilon_{\bar{y}} = e^A(T^*_{\bar{y}}\mathcal{P})$ . The sign in  $\pm e(N_{-,\bar{y}})$  is determined by  $\pm e(N_{-,\bar{y}})|_{\hbar=0} = \epsilon_{\bar{y}}$ . For any cohomology class  $\alpha \in H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{P})$ , let  $\alpha|_{\bar{y}}$  denote the restriction of  $\alpha$  to the fixed point yP. Then the theorem is

**Theorem 2.3.1** ([MO2012]). There exists a unique map of  $H_T^*(pt)$ -modules

$$\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}: H^*_T((T^*\mathcal{P})^A) \to H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{P})$$

such that for any  $\bar{y} \in W/W_P$ ,  $\Gamma = \operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(1_{yP})$  satisfies:

- 1. supp  $\Gamma \subset \text{Slope}_{\mathfrak{C}}(yP)$ ,
- 2.  $\Gamma|_{\bar{y}} = \pm e(N_{-,\bar{y}})$ , with sign according to  $\epsilon_{\bar{y}}$ ,
- 3.  $\Gamma|_{\bar{w}}$  is divisible by  $\hbar$ , for any  $\bar{w} \prec_{\mathfrak{C}} \bar{y}$ ,

where  $1_{yP}$  is the unit in  $H_T^*(yP)$ .

From here on, we let  $\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\bar{y})$  denote  $\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(1_{yP})$ .

*Remark* 2.3.2. 1. The Bruhat order on  $W/W_P$  is defined as follows:

$$yW_P < wW_P$$
 if  $\overline{ByP/P} \subset \overline{BwP/P}$ .

If the chamber  $\mathfrak{C} = +$ , then the order  $\preceq_+$  is the Bruhat order on  $W/W_P$ . If the chamber  $\mathfrak{C} = -$ , the order is the opposite Bruhat order.

- 2. The stable basis for  $H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{P})_{loc}$  is  $\{\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\bar{y})|\bar{y}\in W/W_P\}$ .
- 3. By [MO2012, Theorem 4.4.1],  $\{\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\bar{y})|\bar{y} \in W/W_P\}$  and  $\{(-1)^{\dim \mathcal{P}}\operatorname{stab}_{-\mathfrak{C}}(\bar{y})|\bar{y} \in W/W_P\}$  are dual to each other.

From now on, we use  $\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(y)$  to denote the stable basis of  $T^*\mathcal{B}$ , and  $\operatorname{stab}_{\mathfrak{C}}(\bar{y})$  to denote the stable basis of  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ .

### 2.4 Restriction formulas for the stable basis of $T^*\mathcal{B}$

In this section, we prove our first main Theorem 1.1.1 and an analogous one for the positive chamber (Theorem 2.4.9).

### 2.4.1 Proof of Theorem 1.1.1

Let Q be the quotient field of  $H_T^*(pt)$ , and F(W,Q) be the functions from W to Q. Restriction to fixed points gives a map

$$H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B}) \to H_T^*((T^*\mathcal{B})^T) = \bigoplus_{w \in W} H_T^*(wB)$$

and embeds  $H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B})$  into F(W,Q) by the localization Theorem 2.1.1.

It is well-known that the diagonal G-orbits on  $\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{B}$  are indexed by the Weyl group (see [Chapter 3][CG2010]). For each simple root  $\alpha \in \Delta$ , let  $Y_{\alpha}$  be the orbit corresponding to the reflection  $\sigma_{\alpha}$ . Then

$$\overline{Y_{\alpha}} = \mathcal{B} \times_{\mathcal{P}_{\alpha}} \mathcal{B}$$

where  $\mathcal{P}_{\alpha} = G/P_{\alpha}$  and  $P_{\alpha}$  is the minimal parabolic subgroup corresponding to the simple root  $\alpha$  and contains *B*. Let  $T^*_{\overline{Y_{\alpha}}}(\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{B})$  be the conormal bundle to  $\overline{Y_{\alpha}}$ . This is a Lagrangian correspondence in  $T^*\mathcal{B} \times T^*\mathcal{B},$ 

$$\begin{array}{c} T^*_{\overline{Y_{\alpha}}}(\mathcal{B}\times\mathcal{B}) \xrightarrow{\pi_1} T^*\mathcal{B} \\ \xrightarrow{\pi_2} \\ & \downarrow \\ T^*\mathcal{B}. \end{array}$$

Therefore, it defines a map

$$D_{\alpha} := \pi_{1,*}\pi_2^* : H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B}) \to H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B}),$$

via pullback and pushforward. Define an operator  $A_0: F(W,Q) \to F(W,Q)$  by the formula

$$(A_0\psi)(w) = \frac{\psi(w\sigma_\alpha) - \psi(w)}{w\alpha}(w\alpha - \hbar).$$

A similar operator is defined in [BGG1973]. Then we have the following important commutative diagram.

Proposition 2.4.1. The diagram

$$\begin{array}{c|c} H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B}) & \longrightarrow F(W,Q) \\ & & & \downarrow \\ D_\alpha & & & \downarrow \\ H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B}) & \longrightarrow F(W,Q) \end{array}$$

commutes.

Proof. Since  $H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B})$  has a fixed point basis after localization, it suffices to show that the two paths around the diagram agree on the fixed point basis  $\{\iota_{y*}(1)|y \in W\}$ . Such an element gives to a function  $\psi_y \in F(W, Q)$  characterized by

$$\psi_y(y) = e(T_y T^* \mathcal{B})$$

and  $\psi_y(w) = 0$  for  $w \neq y$ .

Then

$$A_0(\psi_y)(y) = -\frac{y\alpha - \hbar}{y\alpha}\psi_y(y), \quad A_0(\psi_y)(y\sigma_\alpha) = \frac{y\alpha + \hbar}{y\alpha}\psi_y(y)$$

and

$$A_0(\psi_y)(w) = 0$$
, for  $w \notin \{y, y\sigma_\alpha\}$ .

Going along the other way of the diagram, we have

$$D_{\alpha}(\iota_{y*}(1)) = \sum_{w \in W} \frac{\left(T^*_{\overline{Y_{\alpha}}}(\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{B}), \iota_{y*} 1 \otimes \iota_{w*} 1\right)}{e(T_w T^* \mathcal{B})} \iota_{w*}(1).$$

By the definition of  $Y_{\alpha}$ ,  $\left(T^*_{\overline{Y_{\alpha}}}(\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{B}), \iota_{y*} 1 \otimes \iota_{w*} 1\right)$  is nonzero if and only if  $w \in \{y, y\sigma_{\alpha}\}$ . By localization,

$$\left(T_{Y_{\alpha}}^{*}(\mathcal{B}\times\mathcal{B}),\iota_{y*}1\otimes\iota_{y*}1\right)=-\frac{y\alpha-\hbar}{y\alpha}e(T_{y}T^{*}\mathcal{B})$$

and

$$\left(T^*_{\overline{Y_{\alpha}}}(\mathcal{B}\times\mathcal{B}),\iota_{y*}1\otimes\iota_{y\sigma_{\alpha}*}1\right)=\frac{y\alpha-\hbar}{y\alpha}e(T_{y\sigma_{\alpha}}T^*\mathcal{B}).$$

Hence

$$D_{\alpha}(\iota_{y*}1) = -\frac{y\alpha - \hbar}{y\alpha}\iota_{y*}1 + \frac{y\alpha - \hbar}{y\alpha}\iota_{y\sigma_{\alpha}*}1$$

Therefore,

$$D_{\alpha}(\iota_{y*}1)(y) = -\frac{y\alpha - \hbar}{y\alpha}\psi_y(y)$$

and

$$D_{\alpha}(\iota_{y*}1)(y\sigma_{\alpha}) = \frac{y\alpha - \hbar}{y\alpha} e(T_{y\sigma_{\alpha}}T^*\mathcal{B})$$

Since  $\alpha$  is a simple root,

$$e(T_{y\sigma_{\alpha}}T^{*}\mathcal{B}) = \prod_{\beta \in R^{+}} (y\sigma_{\alpha}\beta - \hbar)(-y\sigma_{\alpha}\beta)$$
$$= \prod_{\beta \in R^{+} \setminus \{\alpha\}} (y\sigma_{\alpha}\beta - \hbar)(-y\sigma_{\alpha}\beta) \cdot (-y\alpha - \hbar)y\alpha$$
$$= \frac{y\alpha + \hbar}{y\alpha - \hbar}e(T_{y}T^{*}\mathcal{B}),$$

so we get

$$D_{\alpha}(\iota_{y*}1)(y\sigma_{\alpha}) = \frac{y\alpha + \hbar}{y\alpha}\psi_y(y).$$

Since  $D_{\alpha}(\iota_{y*}1)$  and  $A_0(\psi_y)$  take the same values on W,

$$D_{\alpha}(\iota_{y*}1) = A_0(\psi_y).$$

The image of the stable basis under the operator  $D_{\alpha}$  is given by the following lemma.

#### Lemma 2.4.2.

$$D_{\alpha} \operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y) = -\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y) - \operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y\sigma_{\alpha}).$$

*Proof.* We only prove for the + case; the - case can be proved similarly.

By Remark 2.2.2(3), the lemma is equivalent to

$$(D_{\alpha}\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y), (-1)^{n}\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)) = \begin{cases} -1 & w \in \{y, y\sigma_{\alpha}\} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Since  $T^*_{\overline{Y_{\alpha}}}(\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{B})$  is a Steinberg correspondence in  $T^*\mathcal{B} \times T^*\mathcal{B}$ ,

$$(D_{\alpha}\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y),(-1)^{n}\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w))$$

is a proper intersection number (see [MO2012, Section 3.2.6, 4.6]). Hence it lies in the nonlocalized coefficient ring  $H_T^*(\text{pt})$ . A degree count shows it actually lies in  $H_T^0(pt) = \mathbb{Q}$ . So it is a constant. Therefore we can let  $\hbar = 0$ . Then Properties (1) and (3) of Theorem 2.2.1 shows  $(\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y)|_w)|_{\hbar=0}$  is nonzero if and only if y = w. Using the second property, it is easy to calculate that the intersection number.

Applying Proposition 2.4.1 to the stable basis  $\{\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w) | w \in W\}$ , we get

**Corollary 2.4.3.** The stable basis  $\{\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|w \in W\}$  are uniquely characterized by the following properties:

- 1.  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y} = 0$ , unless  $y \ge w$ .
- 2.  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{w} = \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}, w\alpha \in R^{+}} (w\alpha \hbar) \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}, w\alpha \in -R^{+}} w\alpha.$
- 3. For any simple root  $\alpha$ , and  $\ell(y\sigma_{\alpha}) = \ell(y) + 1$ ,

$$\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y\sigma_{\alpha}} = -\frac{\hbar}{y\alpha - \hbar}\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y} - \frac{y\alpha}{y\alpha - \hbar}\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w\sigma_{\alpha})|_{y}.$$

*Proof.* It is easy to see that  $\{\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|w \in W\}$  satisfies these properties: (1) and (2) follow directly from Theorem 2.2.1, and (3) follows from Proposition 2.4.1 and Lemma 2.4.2.

To show these properties uniquely determines a cohomology class is equivalent to show these properties uniquely determine the values  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y}$ . We argue by ascending induction on the length l(y) of y. Note that  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{1}$  is determined by (1) and (2). Assume that  $l(y\sigma_{\alpha}) = l(y) + 1$  for some simple root  $\alpha$ . Then  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y\sigma_{\alpha}}$  is determined by  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y}$  and  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w\sigma_{\alpha})|_{y}$  by (3), which are known by the induction hypothesis.

For the positive chamber, we get

**Corollary 2.4.4.** The stable basis  $\{\operatorname{stab}_+(y)|y \in W\}$  are uniquely characterized by the following properties:

- 1.  $\operatorname{stab}_+(y)|_w = 0$ , unless  $w \le y$ .
- 2.  $\operatorname{stab}_+(y)|_y = \prod_{\alpha \in R^+, y\alpha < 0} (y\alpha \hbar) \prod_{\alpha \in R^+, y\alpha > 0} y\alpha.$
- 3. For any simple root  $\alpha$ , and  $\ell(y\sigma_{\alpha}) = \ell(y) + 1$ ,

$$\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y\sigma_{\alpha})|_{w} = -\frac{\hbar}{w\alpha}\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y)|_{w} - \frac{w\alpha - \hbar}{w\alpha}\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y)|_{w\sigma_{\alpha}}$$

The proof is almost the same as the proof of Corollary 2.4.3, so we omit it.

We now prove Theorem 1.1.1. We show that the formula given in Theorem 1.1.1 does not depend on the reduced expression of y, and it satisfies the properties in Corollary 2.4.3.

Let  $\Lambda$  be the root lattice, and let  $\mathcal{A}$  be the algebra over  $\mathbb{Q}[\Lambda](\hbar)$  generated by  $\{u_w | w \in W\}$ , with relations

$$u_w u_y = u_{wy}, u_w f = f u_w,$$

where  $f \in \mathbb{Q}[\Lambda](\hbar)$ . For a reduced word  $y = \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_l$ , define

$$R_{\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_l} = \prod_{i=1}^l \left( 1 + \frac{\beta_i}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_i} \right),\,$$

where  $\beta_i = \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_{i-1} \alpha_i$ . Expanding it, we have

$$R_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_l} = \frac{\prod_{i=1}^{l} (\hbar - \beta_i)}{\hbar^l \prod_{\alpha \in R^+} (\alpha - \hbar)} \sum_{w} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{\sigma_1\dots\sigma_l} u_w$$
(2.1)

where stab\_ $(w)|_{\sigma_1\cdots\sigma_l}$  is given by Theorem 1.1.1. We first prove

**Proposition 2.4.5.**  $R_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_l}$  does not depend on the reduced expression of  $y = \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_l$ . Hence we can denote it by  $R_y$ .

- Remark 2.4.6. 1. With Equation (2.1), this shows that the sum in Equation (1.1) does not depend on the reduced expression of y.
  - 2. In [Bil1999], Billey proves this case by case when the Weyl group is replaced by the nil-Coxeter group, which is defined by adding the relations  $u_{\sigma_{\alpha}}^2 = 0$  for any simple root  $\alpha$ .
  - 3. The independence can also be proved easily as in [LZ2014].

*Proof.* Let  $\sigma'_1 \sigma'_2 \cdots \sigma'_l$  be a different reduced expression for  $\sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_l$  that only differs in positions  $p+1, \ldots, p+m$ , with

$$\sigma_{p+1}, \cdots, \sigma_{p+m} = \sigma_{\alpha}, \sigma_{\beta}, \sigma_{\alpha}, \sigma_{\beta}, \cdots$$

and

$$\sigma'_{p+1}, \cdots, \sigma'_{p+m} = \sigma_{\beta}, \sigma_{\alpha}, \sigma_{\beta}, \sigma_{\alpha}, \cdots$$

for some simple roots  $\alpha, \beta$ , and  $m = m(\alpha, \beta) =$ order of  $\sigma_{\alpha}\sigma_{\beta}$ . It is well-known that every reduced expression can be obtained from any other by a series of transformations of this type.

Since  $(1 + \sigma_i \sigma u) = \sigma_i (1 + \sigma u)$ , we have

$$R_{\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_l} = R_{\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_i}\sigma_1\sigma_2\cdots\sigma_i R_{\alpha_i+1,\cdots,\alpha_l}.$$

Hence,

$$R_{\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_l} = R_{\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_p} \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_p R_{\alpha,\beta,\alpha,\cdots} \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_p \sigma_\alpha \sigma_\beta \sigma_\alpha \cdots R_{\alpha_{p+m+1},\cdots,\alpha_l}$$

so we only need to prove

$$R_{\alpha,\beta,\alpha,\cdots} = R_{\beta,\alpha,\beta,\cdots}$$

We show it case by case. We use letter  $\alpha_i$  for  $\alpha$ , and  $\alpha_j$  for  $\beta$ .

1. m = 2. Then  $\sigma_i \alpha_j = \alpha_j, \sigma_j \alpha_i = \alpha_i$ . Therefore,

$$R_{\alpha_i,\alpha_j} = \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_i}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_i}\right) \left(1 + \frac{\sigma_i \alpha_j}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_j}\right)$$
$$= 1 + \frac{\alpha_i}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_i} + \frac{\alpha_j}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_j} + \frac{\alpha_i \alpha_j}{\hbar^2} u_{\sigma_i \sigma_j}$$
$$= R_{\alpha_j,\alpha_i}.$$

2. m = 3. Then

$$\sigma_i \alpha_j = \sigma_j \alpha_i = \alpha_i + \alpha_j.$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} R_{\alpha_i,\alpha_j,\alpha_i} &= \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_i}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_i}\right) \left(1 + \frac{\sigma_i \alpha_j}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_j}\right) \left(1 + \frac{\sigma_i \sigma_j \alpha_i}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_i}\right) \\ &= 1 + \frac{\alpha_i \alpha_j}{\hbar^2} + \frac{\alpha_i + \alpha_j}{\hbar} (u_{\sigma_i} + u_{\sigma_j}) \\ &+ \frac{\alpha_i (\alpha_i + \alpha_j)}{\hbar^2} u_{\sigma_i \sigma_j} + \frac{\alpha_j (\alpha_i + \alpha_j)}{\hbar^2} u_{\sigma_j \sigma_i} + \frac{\alpha_i \alpha_j (\alpha_i + \alpha_j)}{\hbar^3} u_{\sigma_i \sigma_j \sigma_j} \\ &= R_{\alpha_j,\alpha_i,\alpha_j}. \end{split}$$

3. m = 4. Without loss of generality, assume  $\alpha_i$  is the short root. Then

$$\sigma_i \sigma_j \sigma_i \alpha_j = \alpha_j, \qquad \sigma_j \sigma_i \sigma_j \alpha_i = \alpha_i,$$
  
$$\sigma_i \sigma_j \alpha_i = \sigma_j \alpha_i = \alpha_i + \alpha_j, \qquad \sigma_j \sigma_i \alpha_j = \sigma_i \alpha_j = 2\alpha_i + \alpha_j.$$

Therefore,

$$R_{\alpha_{i},\alpha_{j},\alpha_{i},\alpha_{j}} = \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{i}\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\sigma_{i}\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\right)$$
$$= \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{2\alpha_{i} + \alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{i} + \alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)$$

and

$$R_{\alpha_{j},\alpha_{i},\alpha_{i},\alpha_{j}} = \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{j}\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{j}\sigma_{i}\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{j}\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{i}+\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{2\alpha_{i}+\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right).$$

Due to Billey's calculation in [Bil1999], we only have to compare the coefficients of  $1 = u_{\sigma_i}^2 = u_{\sigma_j}^2, u_{\sigma_i} = u_{\sigma_i}^2 u_{\sigma_j} = u_{\sigma_i} u_{\sigma_j}^2, u_{\sigma_i} = u_{\sigma_i} u_{\sigma_j}^2, u_{\sigma_i} = u_{\sigma_i} u_{\sigma_j}^2$ . It is easy to see this by a direct calculation.

4. m = 6. Without loss of generality, assume  $\alpha_i$  is the short root. Then

$$\begin{split} \sigma_i \sigma_j \sigma_i \sigma_j \sigma_i \alpha_j &= \alpha_j, \\ \sigma_i \sigma_j \sigma_i \sigma_j \alpha_i &= \sigma_j \alpha_i = \alpha_i + \alpha_j, \\ \sigma_i \sigma_j \sigma_i \alpha_j &= \sigma_j \sigma_i \alpha_j = 3\alpha_i + 2\alpha_j, \\ \sigma_j \sigma_i \sigma_j \sigma_i \alpha_j &= \sigma_i \sigma_j \alpha_i = 2\alpha_i + \alpha_j. \end{split}$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} R_{\alpha_{i},\alpha_{j},\alpha_{i},\alpha_{j},\alpha_{i},\alpha_{j}} &= \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{i}\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\sigma_{i}\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right) \\ &\qquad \left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\sigma_{i}\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\sigma_{i}\sigma_{j}\sigma_{i}\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right) \\ &= \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{i}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{3\alpha_{i} + \alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{2\alpha_{i} + \alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right) \\ &\qquad \left(1 + \frac{3\alpha_{i} + 2\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{i} + \alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{i}}\right)\left(1 + \frac{\alpha_{j}}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{j}}\right) \end{split}$$

and

$$R_{\alpha_j,\alpha_i,\alpha_j,\alpha_i,\alpha_j,\alpha_i} = \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_j}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_j}\right) \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_i + \alpha_j}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_i}\right) \left(1 + \frac{3\alpha_i + 2\alpha_j}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_j}\right) \\ \left(1 + \frac{2\alpha_i + \alpha_j}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_i}\right) \left(1 + \frac{3\alpha_i + \alpha_j}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_j}\right) \left(1 + \frac{\alpha_i}{\hbar} u_{\sigma_i}\right)$$

Similarly to Case (3), we can show the coefficients of the corresponding terms are the same.

Next we prove

Proposition 2.4.7. The formula in Theorem 1.1.1 satisfies the properties in Corollary 2.4.3.

Proof.

- 1. Property (1) follows from [Spr2009, Proposition 8.5.5].
- 2. Property (2) follows from the fact

$$\{y\alpha | \alpha \in R^+, y\alpha \in -R^+\} = \{-\beta_i | 1 \le i \le l\}.$$

3. Suppose  $y = \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_l$  is reduced and  $l(y\sigma_\alpha) = l(y) + 1$ . Then by definition

$$R_{\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_l,\alpha} = R_{\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_l} y R_{\alpha_l}$$

where  $yR_{\alpha} = (1 + \frac{y\alpha}{\hbar}u_{\sigma_{\alpha}})$ . Using Equation (2.1), we get

$$\frac{\hbar - y\alpha}{\hbar} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y\sigma_{\alpha}} = \operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y} + \frac{y\alpha}{\hbar} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(w\sigma_{\alpha})|_{y},$$

which is precisely property (3) in corollary 2.4.3.

This finishes the proof of Theorem 1.1.1. We give a corollary of it, which will be used in Chapter 3.

Corollary 2.4.8.

$$\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y} \equiv \begin{cases} \hbar \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}} \alpha & (\mod \hbar^{2}) & \text{if } w = y\sigma_{\beta} < y \text{ for some } \beta \in R^{+} \\ 0 & (\mod \hbar^{2}) & otherwise. \end{cases}$$

Proof. Theorem 1.1.1 implies that  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{y} \pmod{\hbar^{2}}$  is nonzero if and only if  $w = \sigma_{1} \cdots \hat{\sigma_{i}} \cdots \sigma_{l}$ for some *i*. Then  $w = y\sigma_{\beta}$  with  $\beta = \sigma_{l} \cdots \sigma_{i+1}\alpha_{i}$  and  $\beta_{i} = -y\beta$ . And every element  $w = y\sigma_{\beta}$  such that w < y is of the form  $\sigma_{1} \cdots \hat{\sigma_{i}} \cdots \sigma_{l}$  for some *i*. Putting these into Equation (1.1) gives the desired result.

### 2.4.2 Restriction formula for the positive chamber

For the positive chamber, we have the following localization formulas.

**Theorem 2.4.9.** Let  $y = \sigma_1 \sigma_2 \cdots \sigma_l$  be a reduced expression for  $y \in W$ , and  $w \leq y$ . Then

$$\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y)|_{w} = \sum_{\substack{1 \le i_{1} \le i_{2} \le \dots \le i_{k} \le l \\ w = \sigma_{i_{1}} \sigma_{i_{2}} \dots \sigma_{i_{k}}}} (-1)^{l} \prod_{j=1}^{k} \frac{\sigma_{i_{1}} \sigma_{i_{2}} \dots \sigma_{i_{j}} \alpha_{i_{j}} - \hbar}{\sigma_{i_{1}} \sigma_{i_{2}} \dots \sigma_{i_{j}} \alpha_{i_{j}}}$$
(2.2)

$$\frac{\hbar^{l-k}}{\prod\limits_{j=0}^{k}\prod\limits_{i_j < r < i_{j+1}} \sigma_{i_1}\sigma_{i_2}\dots\sigma_{i_j}\alpha_r} \prod\limits_{\alpha \in R^+} \alpha.$$
(2.3)

Furthermore, the sum in Equation (2.2) does not depend on the reduced expression for y.

Let us consider the semidirect product  $Q \rtimes W$ , where Q is the quotient field of  $H_T^*(\text{pt})$ . Let  $u_w$ denote the element w in the Weyl group W. The action of W on Q is induced from the action of Won the Lie algebra of the maximal torus A, and W acts trivially on  $\hbar$ . For example, for any root  $\alpha$ ,  $u_w \frac{\hbar + \alpha}{\alpha} = \frac{\hbar + w\alpha}{w\alpha} u_w$ .

For any reduced decomposition  $\sigma_{\alpha_1} \cdots \sigma_{\alpha_l}$  of y, we define the following two functions

$$\xi_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l}(w) = \sum_{\substack{1 \le i_1 < i_2 < \cdots < i_k \le l \\ w = \sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \cdots \sigma_{i_k}}} \prod_{j=1}^k \frac{\sigma_{i_1}\sigma_{i_2} \cdots \sigma_{i_j}\alpha_{i_j} - \hbar}{\sigma_{i_1}\sigma_{i_2} \cdots \sigma_{i_j}\alpha_{i_j}}$$
$$\frac{\hbar^{l-k}}{\prod_{j=0}^k \prod_{i_j < r < i_{j+1}} \sigma_{i_1}\sigma_{i_2} \cdots \sigma_{i_j}\alpha_r} \in Q,$$

and

$$R_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l} := \prod_{i=1}^l \left(\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_i} + \frac{\hbar + \alpha_i}{\alpha_i} u_{\sigma_i}\right) \in Q \rtimes W.$$

To expand  $R_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\dots,\alpha_l}$ , we need to find the coefficient of  $u_w$  for every  $w \in W$ . For any subsequence  $i_1 < i_2 < \dots < i_k$  of  $1 < 2 < \dots < l$  such that  $u_w = u_{\sigma_{i_1}} u_{\sigma_{i_2}} \dots u_{\sigma_{i_k}}$ , we get the following term

$$\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_1}\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_2}\cdots\frac{\hbar+\alpha_{i_1}}{\alpha_{i_1}}u_{\sigma_{i_1}}\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_{i_1+1}}\cdots\frac{\hbar+\alpha_{i_2}}{\alpha_{i_2}}u_{\sigma_{i_2}}\cdots$$

$$\frac{\hbar+\alpha_{i_{k-1}}}{\alpha_{i_{k-1}}}u_{\sigma_{i_{k-1}}}\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_{i_{k-1}+1}}\cdots\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_{i_{k}-1}}\frac{\hbar+\alpha_{i_k}}{\alpha_{i_k}}u_{\sigma_{i_k}}\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_{i_{k+1}}}\cdots\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_{i_k}}$$

Since  $u_w \frac{\hbar + \alpha}{\alpha} = \frac{\hbar + w\alpha}{w\alpha} u_w$ , the above term is equal to

$$\prod_{j=1}^{k} \frac{\hbar + \sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_{j-1}} \alpha_{i_j}}{\sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_{j-1}} \alpha_{i_j}} \frac{\hbar^{l-k}}{\prod_{j=0}^{k} \prod_{i_j < r < i_{j+1}} \sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_j} \alpha_r} u_u$$
$$= \prod_{j=1}^{k} \frac{\sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_j} \alpha_{i_j} - \hbar}{\sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_j} \alpha_{i_j}} \frac{\hbar^{l-k}}{\prod_{j=0}^{k} \prod_{i_j < r < i_{j+1}} \sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_j} \alpha_r} u_w.$$

Therefore,

$$R_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l} = \sum_{w \in W} \xi_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l}(w) u_w.$$
(2.4)

Similarly to Proposition 2.4.5, we have

**Proposition 2.4.10.**  $R_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l}$  does not depend on the choice of the reduced expression for y.

This can be checked case by case as in Proposition 2.4.5. We omit the details. With Equation (2.4), this shows that the sum in Theorem 2.4.9 does not depend on the reduced expression for y. Finally, we prove

Proposition 2.4.11. The formula in Theorem 2.4.9 satisfies the properties in Corollary 2.4.4.

- 1. Property (1) follows from [Spr2009, Proposition 8.5.5].
- 2. Property (2) follows from the fact

$$\{y\alpha | \alpha \in \mathbb{R}^+, y\alpha \in -\mathbb{R}^+\} = \{-\beta_i | 1 \le i \le l\}.$$

3. Suppose  $y = \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_l$  is reduced and  $l(y\sigma_\alpha) = l(y) + 1$ . Then by definition

$$R_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l,\alpha} = R_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l} \left(\frac{\hbar}{\alpha} + \frac{\hbar + \alpha}{\alpha} u_{\sigma_\alpha}\right),$$

Equation (2.4) gives

$$\sum_{w} \xi_{\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2},\cdots,\alpha_{l},\alpha}(w)u_{w} = \sum_{w'} \xi_{\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2},\cdots,\alpha_{l}}(w')u_{w'}\left(\frac{\hbar}{\alpha} + \frac{\hbar + \alpha}{\alpha}u_{\sigma_{\alpha}}\right)$$
$$= \sum_{w} \left(\frac{\hbar}{w\alpha}\xi_{\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2},\cdots,\alpha_{l}}(w) + \frac{w\alpha - \hbar}{w\alpha}\xi_{\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2},\cdots,\alpha_{l}}(w\sigma_{\alpha})\right)u_{w}.$$

Hence

$$\xi_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l,\alpha}(w) = \frac{\hbar}{w\alpha} \xi_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l} + \frac{w\alpha - \hbar}{w\alpha} \xi_{\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_l}(w\sigma_\alpha)$$

which is precisely property (3).

r	-	-	-
L			
L			
L			_

As in Corollary 2.4.8, modulo  $\hbar^2$ , we get

Corollary 2.4.12.

$$\mathrm{stab}_{+}(y)|_{w} \equiv \begin{cases} \hbar \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}} \alpha & \\ (-1)^{l(y)+1} \frac{\alpha \in R^{+}}{y\beta} & (\mathrm{mod}\ \hbar^{2}) & \text{if } w = y\sigma_{\beta} < y \text{ for some } \beta \in R^{+}, \\ 0 & (\mathrm{mod}\ \hbar^{2}) & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

This follows from the proof of Corollary 2.4.8 and Theorem 2.4.9.

# 2.5 Restriction of stables basis for $T^*\mathcal{P}$

In this section, we extend Theorems 1.1.1 and 2.4.9 to  $T^*\mathcal{P}$  case. In type A, these formulas were also obtained in [She2013] via abelianization and in [RTV2015] using weight functions.

We need the following lemma from [BGG1973].

**Lemma 2.5.1.** Each coset  $W/W_P$  contains exactly one element of minimal length, which is characterized by the property that it maps the simple roots in P into  $R^+$ .

Let  $\pi$  be the projection map from  $\mathcal{B}$  to  $\mathcal{P}$ , and  $\Gamma_{\pi}$  be its graph. Then the conormal bundle to  $\Gamma_{\pi}$ in  $\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{P}$  is a Lagrangian submanifold of  $T^*(\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{P})$ ,

$$\begin{array}{c|c} T^*_{\Gamma_{\pi}}(\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{P}) \xrightarrow{p_1} T^*\mathcal{B} \\ & & p_2 \\ & & \downarrow \\ & & T^*\mathcal{P}, \end{array}$$

where  $p_2$  is proper.

Let

$$D_1 = p_{2*}p_1^* : H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B}) \to H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{P}),$$

and

$$D_2 = p_{1*}p_2^* : H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{P}) \to H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B})_{loc}$$

be the maps induced by the correspondence  $T^*_{\Gamma_{\pi}}(\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{P})$ . The image for the second map is the localized cohomology since  $p_1$  is not proper. The pushforward  $p_{1*}$  is defined using torus localization (see the discussion at the beginning of this chapter).

Recall we have an embedding of  $H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B})$  into F(W,Q) by restricting every cohomology class to fixed points. Since the fixed point set  $(T^*\mathcal{P})^T$  is in one-to-one correspondence with  $W/W_P$ , we can embed  $H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{P})$  into  $F(W/W_P,Q)$ . Recall we use  $\bar{y}$  to denote the coset  $yW_P$ , and use  $\gamma|_{\bar{y}} \in H_T^*(pt)$ to denote the restriction of  $\gamma \in H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{P})$  to the fixed point yP.

Define a map

$$A_1: F(W,Q) \to F(W/W_P,Q)$$

as follows: for any  $\psi \in F(W, Q)$ ,

$$A_1(\psi)(\bar{w}) = \sum_{\bar{z}=\bar{w}} \frac{\psi(z)}{\prod\limits_{\alpha \in R_P^+} (-z\alpha)}.$$

Then as Proposition 2.4.1, we have

Proposition 2.5.2. The diagram



commutes.

*Proof.* The proof is almost the same as that of Proposition 2.4.1. We show the two paths agree on the fixed point basis.

By the definition of  $A_1$ ,

$$A_1(\iota_{y*}1)(\bar{w}) = \delta_{\bar{y},\bar{w}} \frac{e(T_y T^* \mathcal{B})}{\prod_{\alpha \in R_P^+} (-y\alpha)}$$
$$= \delta_{\bar{y},\bar{w}} e(T_{\bar{y}} T^* \mathcal{P}) \prod_{\alpha \in R_P^+} (y\alpha - \hbar).$$

By localization,

$$D_1(\iota_{y*}1) = \sum_{\bar{w}} \frac{(D_1(\iota_{y*}1), \iota_{\bar{w}*}1)}{e(T_{\bar{w}}T^*\mathcal{P})} \iota_{\bar{w}*}1$$
$$= \prod_{\alpha \in R_{\mathcal{P}}^+} (y\alpha - \hbar)\iota_{\bar{y}*}1,$$

where  $\iota_{\bar{y}}$  is the inclusion of the fixed point yP into  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ . Hence

$$D_1(\iota_{y*}1)|_{\bar{w}} = \delta_{\bar{y},\bar{w}}e(T_{\bar{y}}T^*\mathcal{P})\prod_{\alpha\in R_P^+} (y\alpha - \hbar)$$
$$= A_1(\iota_{y*}1)(\bar{w})$$

as desired.

If we apply this proposition to the stable basis, we get the following corollary.

**Corollary 2.5.3.** The restriction formula of the stable basis of  $T^*\mathcal{P}$  is given by

$$\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{w}} = \sum_{\bar{z}=\bar{w}} \frac{\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y)|_{z}}{\prod_{\alpha \in R_{P}^{+}} z\alpha}.$$

Proof. As in Lemma 2.4.2,

$$(D_1(\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y)), \operatorname{stab}_{\mp}(\bar{w}))$$

is a constant, so we can let  $\hbar = 0$ . Then  $\operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{y})|_{\bar{w}}$  is nonzero if and only if  $\bar{y} = \bar{w}$ . A simple localization gives

$$D_1(\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y)) = (-1)^k \operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(\bar{y}),$$

where  $k = \dim \mathcal{B} - \dim \mathcal{P} = |R_P^+|$ . Applying Proposition 2.5.2 to  $\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y)$  yields the result.

As in the  $T^*\mathcal{B}$  case, modulo  $\hbar^2$  we get

Corollary 2.5.4. Let y be a minimal representative of the coset  $yW_P$ . Then

$$\operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{w}} \equiv \begin{cases} (-1)^{l(y)+1} \frac{\hbar \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}} \alpha}{y\beta \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}_{P}} y\sigma_{\beta}\alpha} & (\operatorname{mod} \hbar^{2}) & \text{if } \bar{w} = \overline{y\sigma_{\beta}} \text{ and } y\sigma_{\beta} < y \text{ for some } \beta \in R^{+}, \\ 0 & (\operatorname{mod} \hbar^{2}) & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

*Proof.* Assume  $y = \sigma_1 \sigma_2 \cdots \sigma_l$  is a reduced decomposition. Because of Corollary 2.4.12 and Corollary 2.5.3, we only have to show: if i < j, then

$$\overline{\sigma_1 \cdots \hat{\sigma_i} \cdots \sigma_l} \neq \overline{\sigma_1 \cdots \hat{\sigma_j} \cdots \sigma_l}.$$

Assume the contrary. Then there exists an element  $w \in W_P$  such that

$$\sigma_1 \cdots \hat{\sigma_i} \cdots \sigma_l = \sigma_1 \cdots \hat{\sigma_i} \cdots \sigma_l w.$$

Then

$$y = \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_i \cdots \sigma_l = \sigma_1 \cdots \hat{\sigma_i} \cdots \hat{\sigma_j} \cdots \sigma_l w,$$

which is contradictory to the fact that y is minimal.

Using the map  $D_2$ , we can get another restriction formula for the stable basis of  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ . Define a map

$$A_2: F(W/W_P, Q) \to F(W, Q)$$

as follows: for any  $\psi \in F(W/W_P, Q)$ ,

$$A_2(\psi)(z) = \psi(\bar{z}) \prod_{\alpha \in R_P^+} (z\alpha - \hbar).$$

Then we have the following commutative diagram.

Proposition 2.5.5. The diagram

$$\begin{array}{c} H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{P}) & \longrightarrow F(W/W_P, Q) \\ \\ D_2 & \downarrow & \downarrow \\ \\ H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B})_{loc} & \longrightarrow F(W, Q) \end{array}$$

commutes.

*Proof.* The proof is almost the same as in Proposition 2.4.1. We show the two paths agree on the fixed point basis.

By the definition of  $A_2$ ,

$$A_2(\iota_{\bar{y}*}1)(w) = \delta_{\bar{y},\bar{w}}e(T_{\bar{y}}T^*\mathcal{P})\prod_{\alpha\in R_P^+}(w\alpha-\hbar).$$

By localization,

$$D_{2}(\iota_{\bar{y}*}1) = \sum_{w} \frac{(D_{2}(\iota_{\bar{y}*}1), \iota_{w*}1)}{e(T_{w}T^{*}\mathcal{B})}\iota_{w*}1$$
$$= \sum_{\bar{w}=\bar{y}} \frac{1}{\prod_{\alpha\in R_{P}^{+}} (-w\alpha)}\iota_{w*}1.$$

Hence

$$D_2(\iota_{\bar{y}*}1)|_w = \delta_{\bar{y},\bar{w}} \frac{e(T_w T^* \mathcal{B})}{\prod\limits_{\alpha \in R_P^+} (-w\alpha)}$$
$$= A_2(\iota_{\bar{y}*}1)(w)$$

as desired.

If we apply this diagram to the stable basis, we get

**Corollary 2.5.6.** We have the restriction formula for the stable basis of  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ 

$$\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{z}} = \frac{\sum_{\bar{w}=\bar{y}} \operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(w)|_{z}}{\prod_{\alpha \in R_{P}^{+}} (z\alpha - \hbar)}.$$

Proof. As in Lemma 2.4.2,

$$(D_2(\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(\bar{y})), \operatorname{stab}_{\mp}(w))$$

is a constant, so we can let  $\hbar = 0$ . A simple localization calculation gives

$$D_2(\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(\bar{y})) = \sum_{\bar{w}=\bar{y}} \operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(w).$$

Applying Proposition 2.5.5 to  $\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y)$  yields the result.

Modulo  $\hbar^2$ , we get

Corollary 2.5.7. Let y be a minimal representative of the coset  $yW_P$ . Then

$$\mathrm{stab}_{-}(\bar{w})|_{\bar{y}} \equiv \begin{cases} (-1)^{l(y)+1} \frac{\hbar \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}} \alpha}{y\beta \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}_{P}} y\alpha} & \pmod{\hbar^{2}} & \text{if } \bar{w} = \overline{y\sigma_{\beta}} \text{ and } y\sigma_{\beta} < y \text{ for some } \beta \in R^{+}, \\ 0 & \pmod{\hbar^{2}} & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Proof. This follows directly from Corollary 2.4.8 and Corollary 2.5.6 and the proof of Corollary 2.5.4.

## 2.6 Restriction of Schubert varieties

In [Bil1999], Billey gave a restriction formula for Schubert varieties in G/B, and Tymoczko generalized it to G/P in [Tym2009]. In this section, we will deduce Billey's formula from Theorem 1.1.1 by a limiting process and generalize it to G/P case in two ways.

Let us first recall Billey's formula. Let  $B^-$  be the opposite Borel subgroup to B. Then  $\overline{B^-wB/B}$  is the Schubert variety in G/B of dimension dim G/B - l(w), and as  $w \in W$  varies,  $[\overline{B^-wB/B}]$  form a basis of  $H^*_A(G/B)$ . The formula is

**Theorem 2.6.1** ([Bil1999]). Let  $y = \sigma_1 \sigma_2 \cdots \sigma_l$  be a reduced decomposition. Then we have

$$[\overline{B^-wB/B}]|_y = \sum_{\substack{1 \le i_1 < i_2 < \dots < i_k \le l \\ w = \sigma_{i_1}\sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_k} \text{ reduced}}} \beta_{i_1} \cdots \beta_{i_k}$$

where  $\beta_i = \sigma_1 \cdots \sigma_{i-1} \alpha_i$ .

*Proof.* By the construction of the stable basis, we have

$$\overline{[B^-wB/B]}|_y = \pm \lim_{\hbar \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{stab}_-(w)|_y}{(-\hbar)^{\dim \overline{B^-wB/B}}}.$$

The sign only depends on w, and can be determined by substituting y = w as follows: the left hand side is

$$[\overline{B^-wB/B}]|_w = \prod_{\alpha \in R^+ \cap wR^-} \alpha,$$

whereas the limit on the right is

$$\lim_{\hbar \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{w}}{(-\hbar)^{n-l(w)}} = \lim_{\hbar \to \infty} \frac{\prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}, w\alpha > 0} (w\alpha - \hbar) \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}, w\alpha < 0} w\alpha}{(-\hbar)^{n-l(w)}}$$
$$= \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}, w\alpha < 0} w\alpha$$
$$= (-1)^{l(w)} [\overline{B^{-}wB/B}]|_{w}.$$

Hence the sign is  $(-1)^{l(w)}$ . Now the formula follows from Theorem 1.1.1.

*Remark* 2.6.2. The proof of Theorems 1.1.1 and 2.4.9 is inspired by Billey's proof of Theorem 2.6.1. Using Theorem 2.4.9 we can also get a restriction formula for  $[\overline{ByB/B}]|_w$ .

A similar limiting process for  $T^*\mathcal{P}$  yields the restriction formula for Schubert varieties in G/P. Recall that if w is minimal, then  $\overline{B^- \bar{w}P/P}$  is the Schubert variety in G/P of dimension dim G/P - l(w), and as w runs through the minimal elements they form a basis of  $H^*_A(G/P)$ .

**Theorem 2.6.3** ([Tym2009]). Let y, w be minimal representatives of  $yW_P, wW_P$  respectively. Then we have

$$[\overline{B^- \bar{w}P/P}]|_{\bar{y}} = [\overline{B^- wB/B}]|_y.$$

*Remark* 2.6.4. Tymoczko's generalization in [Tym2009] does not require y to be minimal. We will give two proofs for it. The first proof only works for minimal y, while the second works for any y.

*Proof.* Similarly to the proof of Theorem 2.6.1, we have

$$[\overline{B^-\bar{w}P/P}]|_{\bar{y}} = (-1)^{l(w)} \lim_{\hbar \to \infty} \frac{\operatorname{stab}_-(\bar{w})|_{\bar{y}}}{(-\hbar)^{m-l(w)}},$$

where  $m = \dim G/P$ . Then the formula follows from Corollary 2.5.6.

We give another much simpler proof using a commutative diagram. Define a map

$$A_3: F(W/W_P, Q) \to F(W, Q)$$

as follows: for any  $\psi \in F(W/W_P, Q)$ ,

$$A_3(\psi)(z) = \psi(\bar{z}).$$

Then we have the following commutative diagram.

Proposition 2.6.5. The diagram

$$\begin{array}{c|c} H^*_A(G/P) & \longrightarrow F(W/W_P, Q) \\ \pi^* & & & \downarrow A_3 \\ H^*_A(G/B) & \longleftarrow F(W, Q) \end{array}$$

commutes, where  $\pi$  is the projection from G/B onto G/P.

*Proof.* We check on the fixed point basis.

$$\pi^* \iota_{\bar{y}*} 1|_w = \iota_w^* \pi^* \iota_{\bar{y}*} 1 = (\pi \circ \iota_w)^* \iota_{\bar{y}*} 1 = \iota_{\bar{w}}^* \iota_{\bar{y}*} 1 = \delta_{\bar{y},\bar{w}} e(T_{\bar{y}}G/P).$$

By definition of  $A_3$ ,

$$A_3(\iota_{\bar{y}*}1)(w) = \iota_{\bar{y}*}1|_{\bar{w}} = \delta_{\bar{y},\bar{w}}e(T_{\bar{y}}G/P),$$

as desired.

Since 
$$\pi^*([B-\bar{w}P/P]) = [B-\bar{w}B/B]$$
 if w is minimal (see [FA2007]), Proposition 2.6.5 gives

$$A_3([\overline{B^-\bar{w}P/P}])(y) = [\overline{B^-\bar{w}P/P}]|_{\bar{y}} = \pi^*([\overline{B^-\bar{w}P/P}])|_y = [\overline{B^-wB/B}]|_y,$$

which is just Theorem 2.6.3 without any conditions on y.
# Chapter 3

# Quantum Cohomology

In this chapter, we are going to use the stable basis studied in Chapter 2 to calculate the quantum cohomology of the cotangent bundle of the flag varieties  $T^*(G/P)$ , generalizing the result of Braverman–Maulik–Okounkov ([BMO2011]). We will first calculate the *T*-equivariant quantum multiplication by divisors in terms of the stable basis (Theorem 1.1.2), and then deduce the  $G \times \mathbb{C}^*$ quantum multiplications (Theorem 1.1.3) using the restriction formulas for the stable basis in Chapter 2. The main reference for this chapter is [Su2016]. In the end, we construct a regular connection on the trivial principle *G*-bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$ , such that when *G* is simply laced and *P* is minuscule, it is isomorphic to the quantum connection for  $T^*(G/P)$ . In the case G = GL(n), we prove this connection is rigid. This last part is not contained in [Su2016].

As in the last chapter, we will use  $T^*\mathcal{P}$  to denote  $T^*(G/P)$ . Recall that  $T^*\mathcal{P}$  is an example of symplectic resolution ([Kal2009]), which is a smooth algebraic variety X with a holomorphic symplectic form  $\omega$  and the affinization map

$$X \to X_0 = \operatorname{Spec} H^0(X, \mathcal{O}_X)$$

is projective and birational. Conjecturally all the symplectic resolutions of the form  $T^*M$  for a smooth algebraic variety M are of the form  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ , see [Kal2009]. In [Fu2003], Fu proved that every symplectic resolution of a normalization of a nilpotent orbit closure in a semisimple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  is isomorphic to  $T^*\mathcal{P}$  for some parabolic subgroup P in G.

# 3.1 *T*-equivariant quantum cohomology of $T^*\mathcal{P}$

In this section, we compute the T-equivariant quantum multiplication by divisors in terms of the stable basis.

Any divisors in  $H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{P})$  is of the following form. If  $\lambda$  is a character of maximal torus, which vanishes on all  $\alpha^{\vee} \in \Delta_P^{\vee}$ , it determines a one-dimensional representation  $\mathbb{C}_{\lambda}$  of P. Define a line bundle

$$\mathcal{L}_{\lambda} = G \times_P \mathbb{C}_{\lambda}$$

on G/P. Pulling it back to  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ , we get a line bundle on  $T^*\mathcal{P}$ , which will still be denoted by  $\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}$ . Let  $D_{\lambda} := c_1(\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}) \in H^2(T^*\mathcal{P})$ . Our goal is to determine the quantum multiplication by  $D_{\lambda}$ 's. The quantum multiplication consists of the classical multiplication and the purely quantum part. We will deal with the calssical cup product first. To further simplify notations, we will use X to denote  $T^*\mathcal{P}$  in this chapter.

#### 3.1.1 Classical part

Let *m* denote the dimension of G/P. Since  $\{\operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{y})\}$  and  $\{(-1)^m \operatorname{stab}_-(\bar{y})\}$  are dual bases, we only need to calculate

$$(D_{\lambda} \cup \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}), (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{w})) = \sum_{\bar{w} \leq \bar{z} \leq \bar{y}} \frac{D_{\lambda}|_{\bar{z}} \cdot \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{z}} \cdot (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{w})|_{\bar{z}}}{e(T_{\bar{z}}X)}.$$
(3.1)

This will be zero if  $\bar{y} < \bar{w}$ . Assume y is a minimal representative. Due to the proof in [MO2012, Theorem 4.4.1], the resulting expression lies in the nonlocalized coefficient ring. A degree count shows that it is in  $H_T^2(pt)$ . There are two cases.

1. Case  $\bar{y} = \bar{w}$ 

There is only one term in the sum of the right hand side of Equation (3.1). Hence,

$$(D_{\lambda} \cup \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}), (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{y})) = \frac{D_{\lambda}|_{\bar{y}} \cdot \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{y}} \cdot (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{y}}}{e(T_{\bar{y}}X)} = y(\lambda).$$

2. Case  $\bar{y} \neq \bar{w}$ 

Notice that  $(D_{\lambda} \cup \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}), (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{w})) \in H^{2}_{T}(\operatorname{pt})$ , and it is 0 if  $\hbar = 0$ , because every summand in Equation (3.1) is divisible by  $\hbar$ . Hence, it is a constant multiple of  $\hbar$ . So in Equation (3.1), only the terms  $\bar{z} = \bar{y}$  and  $\bar{z} = \bar{w}$  have contribution since all other terms are

divisible by  $\hbar^2$ . Therefore,

$$(D_{\lambda} \cup \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}), (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{w})) = y(\lambda) \frac{\operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{w})|_{\bar{y}}}{\operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{y}}} + w(\lambda) \frac{\operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{w}}}{\operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{w})|_{\bar{y}}}$$
$$= y(\lambda) \frac{\hbar \text{ part of stab}_{-}(\bar{w})|_{\bar{y}}}{\prod_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} y\alpha} + w(\lambda) \frac{\hbar \text{ part of stab}_{+}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{w}}}{\prod_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} w\alpha},$$

where the first equality follows from  $(\operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{y}), \operatorname{stab}_-(\bar{y})) = (-1)^m e(T_{\bar{y}}X).$ 

Corollaries 2.5.4 and 2.5.7 show this is zero if  $\bar{w} \neq \overline{y\sigma_{\beta}}$  for any  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}^+$  with  $y\sigma_{\beta} < y$ . However, if  $\bar{w} = \overline{y\sigma_{\beta}}$  for such a  $\beta$ , then since  $(-1)^{l(y\sigma_{\beta})} = (-1)^{l(y)+1}$ , we have

$$(D_{\lambda} \cup \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}), (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{w}))$$

$$= y(\lambda)(-1)^{l(y)+1} \frac{\hbar \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}} \alpha}{y\beta \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}} y\alpha} + y\sigma_{\beta}(\lambda)(-1)^{l(y)+1} \frac{\hbar \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}} \alpha}{y\beta \prod_{\alpha \in R^{+}} y\sigma_{\beta}\alpha}$$

$$= -\frac{\hbar}{y\beta}y(\lambda) + \frac{\hbar}{y\beta}y\sigma_{\beta}(\lambda)$$

$$= -\hbar(\lambda, \beta^{\vee}).$$

Notice that for any  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}^+$ ,  $y\sigma_\beta < y$  is equivalent to  $y\beta \in \mathbb{R}^-$ . To summarize, we get

**Theorem 3.1.1.** Let y be a minimal representative. Then the classical multiplication is given by

$$D_{\lambda} \cup \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) = y(\lambda) \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) - \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+}, y\alpha \in R^{-}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}\sigma_{\alpha}).$$

#### 3.1.2 Preliminaries on quantum cohomology

Now we deal with the purely quantum multiplication.

Let us recall that the operator of quantum multiplication by  $\alpha \in H^*_T(X)$  has the following matrix elements

$$(\alpha * \gamma_1, \gamma_2) = \sum_{\beta \in H_2(X, \mathbb{Z})} q^\beta \langle \alpha, \gamma_1, \gamma_2 \rangle_{0, 3, \beta}^X,$$

where  $(\cdot, \cdot)$  denotes the standard inner product on cohomology and the quantity in angle brackets is a 3-point, genus 0, degree  $\beta$  equivariant Gromov–Witten invariant of X. Setting q = 0, we get the usual cup product in cohomology. This deformed product makes  $H_T^*(X)$  into a commutative associative algebra.

Recall the well known divisor equation for Gromov–Witten invariants. If  $\alpha$  is a divisor and  $\beta \neq 0$ ,

we have

$$\langle \alpha, \gamma_1, \gamma_2 \rangle_{0,3,\beta}^X = (\alpha, \beta) \langle \gamma_1, \gamma_2 \rangle_{0,2,\beta}^X$$

where  $(\alpha, \beta)$  is the usual pairing between  $H^2(X)$  and  $H_2(X)$ .

Using quantum multiplication by divisos, we can define a flat connection on the trivial vector bundle on  $H^2(X)$  with fiber  $H^*(X)$ , which is the so-called quantum connection. It is defined as follows. Take any divisor  $\lambda \in H^2(X)$ , define

$$\nabla_{\lambda} = \frac{d}{d\lambda} - \lambda^*,$$

where  $\frac{d}{d\lambda}$  only acts on  $q^{\beta}$  by the following formula

$$\frac{d}{d\lambda}(q^{\beta}) = (\lambda,\beta)q^{\beta},$$

and  $\lambda *$  denotes the quantum multiplication by the divisor  $\lambda$ .

Since X has a everywhere-nondegenerate holomorphic symplectic form, the usual non-equivariant virtual fundamental class on  $\overline{M}_{g,n}(X,\beta)$  vanishes for  $\beta \neq 0$ . However, we can modify the standard obstruction theory to get a reduced virtual fundamental class  $[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\text{red}}$ , whose virtual dimension increases by 1 (see [BMO2011] or [OP2010]). The virtual fundamental class  $[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\text{vir}}$  has expected dimension

$$K_X \cdot \beta + \dim X + 2 - 3 = \dim X - 1.$$

Hence the reduced virtual class has dimension dim X, and for any  $\beta \neq 0$ ,

$$[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\text{vir}} = -\hbar \cdot [\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\text{red}}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where  $\hbar$  is the weight of the symplectic form under the  $\mathbb{C}^*$ -action.

Therefore, the computation of the quantum connection is reduced to compute the following generating function of correspondences between X and itself,

$$\sum_{\beta \in H_2(X)} q^{\beta} \cdot ev_* [\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\mathrm{red}},$$

where  $ev: \overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta) \to X \times X$  is the evaluation map. Applying  $\frac{d}{d\lambda}$  to the above generating function, we get the quantum multiplication by the divisor  $\lambda$ . The image of the evaluation map lies in the Steinberg variety  $X \times_{X_0} X$ , since the affinization map  $X \to X_0$  contracts rational curves. Thus these reduced virtual fundamental class gives a lot of correspondence, which are key ingredients in many constructions in geometric representation theory (see [CG2010]). This explains why the quantum connection formula for  $T^*(G/B)$  (Theorem 3.2.1) is expressed in terms of the elements in the graded affine Hecke algebra. See [Oko2017] for many other relations between enumerative geometry and geometric representation theory.

In computations with virtual fundament class, there is a useful technique called virtual localization (see [GP1999] or [HKK<sup>+</sup>2003]). It turns out in the virtual localization, only some of the fixed component have non-trivial contributions. Those component are called unbroken components in [OP2010].

#### 3.1.3 Unbroken curves

Broken curves was introduced in [OP2010]. Let  $f: C \to X$  be an A-fixed point of  $\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)$  such that the domain is a chain of rational curves

$$C = C_1 \cup C_2 \cup \cdots \cup C_k,$$

with the marked points lying on  $C_1$  and  $C_k$  respectively.

We say f is an unbroken chain if at every node  $f(C_i \cap C_{i+1})$  of C, the weights of the two branches are opposite and nonzero. Note that all the nodes are fixed by A.

More generally, if (C, f) is an A-fixed point of  $\overline{M}_{0,2}(X, \beta)$ , we say that f is an unbroken map if it satisfies one of the three conditions:

- 1. f arises from a map  $f: C \to X^A$ ,
- 2. f is an unbroken chain, or
- 3. the domain C is a chain of rational curves

$$C = C_0 \cup C_1 \cup \cdots \cup C_k$$

such that  $C_0$  is contracted by f, the marked points lie on  $C_0$ , and the remaining components form an unbroken chain.

Broken maps are A-fixed maps that do not satisfy any of these conditions.

Okounkov and Pandharipande proved the following Theorem in [OP2010, Section 3.8.3].

**Theorem 3.1.2** ([OP2010]). Every map in a given connected component of  $\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)^A$  is either broken or unbroken. Only unbroken components contribute to the A-equivariant localization of reduced virtual fundamental class.

#### 3.1.4 Unbroken curves in X

Any  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^+ \setminus \mathbb{R}^+_P$  defines an  $SL_2$  subgroup  $G_{\alpha^{\vee}}$  of G and hence a rational curve

$$C_{\alpha} := G_{\alpha^{\vee}} \cdot [P] \subset G/P \subset X.$$

This is the unique A-invariant rational curve connecting the fixed points  $\bar{1}$  and  $\bar{\sigma}_{\alpha}$ , because any such rational curve has tangent weight at  $\bar{1}$  in  $R^- \setminus R_P^-$ , and the following lemma in [FW2004, Section 4].

**Lemma 3.1.3** ([FW2004]). Let  $\alpha, \beta$  be two roots in  $\mathbb{R}^+ \setminus \mathbb{R}^+_P$ . Then  $\bar{\sigma}_{\alpha} = \bar{\sigma}_{\beta}$  if and only if  $\alpha = \beta$ .

If C is an irreducible A-invariant rational curve in X, C must lie in G/P, and it connects two fixed points  $\bar{y}$  and  $\bar{w}$ . Then its  $y^{-1}$ -translate  $y^{-1}C$  is still an A-invariant curve, which connects fixed points  $\bar{1}$  and  $\overline{y^{-1}w}$ . So  $y^{-1}C = C_{\alpha}$  for a unique  $\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+$ , and  $\overline{y^{-1}w} = \bar{\sigma}_{\alpha}$ . Hence the tangent weight of C at  $\bar{y}$  is  $-y\alpha$ . Therefore, we have

**Lemma 3.1.4.** There are two kinds of unbroken curves C in X:

- 1. C is a multiple cover of rational curve branched over two different fixed points,
- 2. C is a chain of two rational curve  $C = C_0 \cup C_1$ , such that  $C_0$  is contracted to a fixed point, the two marked points lie on  $C_0$ , and  $C_1$  is a multiple cover of rational curve branched over two different fixed points.

For any  $\alpha \in \Delta \setminus \Delta_P$ , define  $\tau(\sigma_\alpha) := \overline{B\sigma_\alpha P/P}$ . Then

$$\{\tau(\sigma_{\alpha})|\alpha \in \Delta \setminus \Delta_P\}$$

form a basis of  $H_2(X,\mathbb{Z})$ . Let  $\{\omega_{\alpha} | \alpha \in \Delta\}$  be the fundamental weights of the root system. For any  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^+ \setminus \mathbb{R}^+_P$ , define degree  $d(\alpha)$  of  $\alpha$  by

$$d(\alpha) = \sum_{\beta \in \Delta \setminus I} (\omega_{\beta}, \alpha^{\vee}) \tau(\sigma_{\beta}).$$
(3.3)

**Lemma 3.1.5** ([FW2004]). The degree of  $[C_{\alpha}]$  is  $d(\alpha)$ , and  $d(\alpha) = d(w\alpha)$  for any  $w \in W_P$ .

#### 3.1.5 Purely quantum part

Let  $D_{\lambda}*_q$  denote the purely quantum multiplication. We want to calculate

$$(-1)^{m}(D_{\lambda} *_{q} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}), \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{w})) = -\sum_{\beta \text{ effective}} (-1)^{m} \hbar q^{\beta} (D_{\lambda}, \beta) (ev_{*}[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X, \beta)]^{\operatorname{red}}, \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) \boxtimes \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{w})),$$

where ev is the evaluation map from  $\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)$  to  $X \times X$ . The image of the map ev lies in  $X \times_{X_0} X$ , where  $X_0$  is the affinization of X. The – sign appears because of Equation (3.2). Since

$$\dim[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\mathrm{red}} = \dim X_{\beta}$$

 $ev_*[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\text{red}}$  will be a linear combination of the irreducible component of the Steinberg variety  $X \times_{X_0} X$ . Therefore, the product

$$(ev_*[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\operatorname{red}},\operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{y})\boxtimes\operatorname{stab}_-(\bar{w}))$$

lies in the nonlocalized coefficient ring (see [MO2012, Section 3.2.6, 4.6]). A degree count shows it must be a constant.

Therefore, we can let  $\hbar = 0$ . I.e., we can calculate it in A-equivariant chomology. Then by the definition of the stable basis,

$$\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{w}} = \delta_{\bar{y},\bar{w}} e^A(T^*_{\bar{y}}\mathcal{P}).$$

And we only need to compute the contribution from the unbroken components.

As in the classical multiplication, there are two cases depending whether the two fixed points  $\bar{y}$ and  $\bar{w}$  are the same or not.

1. Case  $\bar{y} \neq \bar{w}$ 

By virtual localization, Theorem 3.1.2 and Lemma 3.1.4,

$$(ev_*[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\mathrm{red}}, \mathrm{stab}_+(\bar{y}) \boxtimes \mathrm{stab}_-(\bar{w}))$$

is nonzero if and only if  $\overline{w} = \overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}}$  for some  $\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+$ . Only the first kind of unbroken curves have contribution to  $(ev_*[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,\beta)]^{\text{red}}, \operatorname{stab}_+(\overline{y}) \boxtimes \operatorname{stab}_-(\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}}))$ , and only restriction to the fixed point  $(\overline{y}, \overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}})$  is nonzero in the localization of the product. The A-invariant rational curve  $y[C_{\alpha}]$  connects the two fixed points  $\bar{y}$  and  $\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}}$ , and it is the unique one. Because, if  $y[C_{\beta}]$  is also such a curve, then  $\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}} = \overline{y\sigma_{\beta}} = \bar{w}$ . Hence  $\alpha = \beta$  by Lemma 3.1.3. Therefore,

$$(-1)^{m}(D_{\lambda} *_{q} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}), \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}})) = -\sum_{k>0} (-1)^{m} \hbar q^{k \cdot d(\alpha)}(D_{\lambda}, k \cdot d(\alpha))$$
$$(ev_{*}[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X, k \cdot d(\alpha))]^{\operatorname{red}}, \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) \boxtimes \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}})).$$

Let f be an unbroken map of degree k from  $C = \mathbb{P}^1$  to  $y[C_{\alpha}]$ . Then

$$\operatorname{Aut}(f) = \mathbb{Z}/k.$$

By virtual localization,

$$k(ev_*[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,k\cdot d(\alpha))]^{\mathrm{red}},\mathrm{stab}_+(\bar{y})\boxtimes\mathrm{stab}_-(\overline{y\sigma_\alpha})) = \frac{e(T^*_{\bar{y}}\mathcal{P})e(T^*_{\overline{y\sigma_\alpha}}\mathcal{P})e'(H^1(C,f^*TX))}{e'(H^0(C,f^*TX))}.$$

Here e' is the product of nonzero A-weights.

We need [MO2012, Lemma 11.1.3].

**Lemma 3.1.6** ([MO2012]). Let A be a torus and let  $\mathcal{T}$  be an A-equivariant bundle on  $C = \mathbb{P}^1$ without zero weights in the fibers  $\mathcal{T}_0$  and  $\mathcal{T}_\infty$ . Then

$$\frac{e'(H^0(\mathcal{T}\oplus\mathcal{T}^*))}{e'(H^1(\mathcal{T}\oplus\mathcal{T}^*))} = (-1)^{\deg\mathcal{T}+rk\mathcal{T}+z}e(\mathcal{T}_0\oplus\mathcal{T}_\infty)$$

where  $z = \dim H^1(\mathcal{T} \oplus \mathcal{T}^*)^A$ , i.e., z counts the number of zero weights in  $H^1(\mathcal{T} \oplus \mathcal{T}^*)$ .

Since

$$f^*TX = \mathcal{T} \oplus \mathcal{T}^*$$
 with  $\mathcal{T} = f^*T\mathcal{P}$ ,

Lemma 3.1.6 gives

$$k(ev_*[\overline{M}_{0,2}(X,k\cdot d(\alpha))]^{\mathrm{red}},\mathrm{stab}_+(\bar{y})\boxtimes\mathrm{stab}_-(\overline{y\sigma_\alpha}))$$
$$=\frac{e(T_{\bar{y}}^*\mathcal{P})e(T_{\overline{y\sigma_\alpha}}^*\mathcal{P})e'(H^1(C,f^*TX)))}{e'(H^0(C,f^*TX))}$$
$$=(-1)^{\deg\mathcal{T}+rk\mathcal{T}+z}.$$

We now study the vector bundle  $\mathcal{T} = f^*T\mathcal{P}$ . First of all,  $rk\mathcal{T} = \dim \mathcal{P}$ . By localization,

$$\deg \mathcal{T} = k \left( \frac{\sum\limits_{\gamma \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (-y\gamma)}{-y\alpha} + \frac{\sum\limits_{\gamma \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (-y\sigma_\alpha\gamma)}{y\alpha} \right)$$
$$= k \sum\limits_{\gamma \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (\gamma, \alpha^{\vee}) = k(2\rho - 2\rho_P, \alpha^{\vee})$$
$$= 2k \sum\limits_{\beta \in \Delta \setminus I} (\omega_\beta, \alpha^{\vee})$$

is an even number, where  $\rho$  is the half sum of the positive roots,  $\rho_P$  is the half sum of the positive roots in  $R_P^+$ , and  $\omega_\beta$  are the fundamental weights.

The vector bundle  $\mathcal{T}$  splits as a direct sum of line bundles on C

$$\mathcal{T} = \bigoplus_i \mathcal{L}_i,$$

 $\mathbf{SO}$ 

$$\bigoplus_{i} \mathcal{L}_{i}|_{0} = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} \mathfrak{g}_{-y\gamma},$$

where  $\mathfrak{g}_{-y\gamma}$  are the root subspaces of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Suppose  $\mathcal{L}_i|_0 = \mathfrak{g}_{-y\gamma}$ . Since  $y\sigma_{\alpha}y^{-1}$  maps y to  $y\sigma_{\alpha}$ , we have

$$\mathcal{L}_i|_{\infty} = \mathfrak{g}_{-y\sigma_{\alpha}\gamma}.$$

Hence there is only one zero weight in  $H^1(\mathcal{T} \oplus \mathcal{T}^*)$ , occurring in  $H^1(\mathcal{L}_i \oplus \mathcal{L}_i^*)$ , where  $\mathcal{L}_i|_0 = \mathfrak{g}_{-y\alpha}$ . I.e.,  $\mathcal{L}_i$  is the tangent bundle of C.

Therefore z = 1 and we have

#### Lemma 3.1.7.

$$(-1)^m (D_\lambda *_q \operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{y}), \operatorname{stab}_-(\bar{y}\sigma_\alpha)) = \sum_{k>0} \hbar q^{k \cdot d(\alpha)} (D_\lambda, d(\alpha)) = -\hbar \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} (\lambda, \alpha^\vee).$$

Proof. We only need to show

$$(D_{\lambda}, d(\alpha)) = -(\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}).$$

By definition and localization,

$$(D_{\lambda}, d(\alpha)) = \sum_{\beta \in \Delta \setminus \Delta_{P}} (\omega_{\beta, \alpha^{\vee}}) \int_{\tau(\sigma_{\beta})} c_{1}(\mathcal{L}_{\lambda}) = \sum_{\beta \in \Delta \setminus \Delta_{P}} (\omega_{\beta, \alpha^{\vee}}) \left(\frac{\lambda}{-\beta} + \frac{\sigma_{\beta}\lambda}{\beta}\right)$$
$$= -\sum_{\beta \in \Delta \setminus \Delta_{P}} (\omega_{\beta, \alpha^{\vee}})(\lambda, \beta^{\vee}) = -\sum_{\beta \in \Delta} (\omega_{\beta, \alpha^{\vee}})(\lambda, \beta^{\vee})$$
$$= -(\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}).$$

#### 2. Case $\bar{y} = \bar{w}$

In this case, only the second kind of unbroken curves have contribution to  $(D_{\lambda}*_q \operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{y}), \operatorname{stab}_-(\bar{y}))$ . Let  $C = C_0 \cup C_1$  be an unbroken curve of the second kind with  $C_0$  contracted to the fixed point  $\bar{y}$ , and  $C_1$  is a cover of the rational curve  $yC_{\alpha}$  of degree k, where  $\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+$ . Let p denote the node of C, and let f be the map from C to X. Then the corresponding decorated graph  $\Gamma$  has two vertices, one of them has two marked tails, and there is an edge of degree k connecting the two vertices. Hence the automorphism group of the graph is trivial. The virtual normal bundle ([HKK+2003]) is

$$e(N_{\Gamma}^{\rm vir}) = \frac{e'(H^0(C, f^*TX))}{e'(H^1(C, f^*TX))} \frac{-y\alpha/k}{y\alpha/k} = -\frac{e'(H^0(C, f^*TX))}{e'(H^1(C, f^*TX))},$$
(3.4)

where  $e'(H^0(C, f^*TX))$  denotes the nonzero A-weights in  $H^0(C, f^*TX)$ . Consider the normalization exact sequence resolving the node of C:

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}_C \to \mathcal{O}_{C_0} \oplus \mathcal{O}_{C_1} \to \mathcal{O}_p \to 0.$$

Tensoring with  $f^*TX$  and taking cohomology yields:

$$\begin{split} 0 &\to H^0(C, f^*TX) \to H^0(C_0, f^*TX) \oplus H^0(C_1, f^*TX) \to T_{\bar{y}}X \\ &\to H^1(C, f^*TX) \to H^1(C_0, f^*TX) \oplus H^1(C_1, f^*TX) \to 0. \end{split}$$

Since  $C_0$  is contracted to  $\bar{y}$ ,  $H^0(C_0, f^*TX) = T_{\bar{y}}X$  and  $H^1(C_0, f^*TX) = 0$ . Therefore, as virtual representations, we have

$$H^{0}(C, f^{*}TX) - H^{1}(C, f^{*}TX) = H^{0}(C_{1}, f^{*}TX) - H^{1}(C_{1}, f^{*}TX).$$

Due to Equation (3.4) and the analysis in the last case, we get

$$e(N_{\Gamma}^{\text{vir}}) = -\frac{e'(H^0(C_1, f^*TX))}{e'(H^1(C_1, f^*TX))}$$
$$= (-1)^m e(T_{\bar{y}}\mathcal{P})e(T_{\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}}}\mathcal{P}).$$

Then by virtual localization formula, we have

$$(-1)^{m}(D_{\lambda}*_{q}\operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}),\operatorname{stab}_{-}(\bar{y})) = -\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}, k > 0} (D_{\lambda}, d(\alpha))q^{k \cdot d(\alpha)} \frac{e(T_{\bar{y}}^{*}\mathcal{P})^{2}}{e(T_{\bar{y}}\mathcal{P})e(T_{\bar{y}\sigma_{\alpha}}\mathcal{P})}$$

$$= \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} y\beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R^{+}} y\sigma_{\alpha}\beta}$$

$$= \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R^{+}} y\beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R^{+}} y\sigma_{\alpha}\beta} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} y\sigma_{\alpha}\beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} y\beta}$$

$$= -\hbar \cdot y \left( \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \sigma_{\alpha}\beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \beta} \right).$$

Here we have used

$$\prod_{\beta \in R^+} y\beta = (-1)^{l(y)} \prod_{\beta \in R^+} \beta, \quad \text{and} \quad (-1)^{l(y\sigma_{\alpha})} = (-1)^{l(y)+l(\sigma_{\alpha})} = (-1)^{l(y)+1}.$$

Notice that for any root  $\gamma \in R_P^+$ ,  $\sigma_\gamma$  preserves  $R^+ \setminus R_P^+$ . For any  $\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+$ ,  $d(\sigma_\gamma(\alpha)) = d(\alpha)$ ,  $(\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) = (\lambda, \sigma_\gamma(\alpha)^{\vee})$  and  $\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_\gamma \beta = -\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta$ . Hence,

$$\begin{split} \sigma_{\gamma} \left( \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \sigma_{\alpha} \beta \right) \\ &= \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \sigma_{\sigma_{\gamma}\alpha} \sigma_{\gamma} \beta \\ &= -\sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \sigma_{\alpha} \beta. \end{split}$$

Therefore  $\sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_{\alpha}\beta$  is divisible by  $\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta$ . But they have the same de-

gree, so

 $\sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_{\alpha}\beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta}$ (3.5)

is a scalar.

To summarize, we get

**Theorem 3.1.8.** The purely quantum multiplication by  $D_{\lambda}$  in  $H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{P})$  is given by:

$$D_{\lambda} *_{q} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) = -\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}\overline{\sigma_{\alpha}}) - \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \sigma_{\alpha}\beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \beta} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}).$$

Remark 3.1.9.

1. The scalar

$$-\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_{\alpha} \beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta}$$

can also be determined by the condition

$$D_{\lambda} *_q 1 = 0.$$

- 2. The element y is not necessarily a minimal representative.
- 3. The Theorem is also true if we replace all the stab<sub>+</sub> by stab<sub>-</sub>.

#### 3.1.6 Quantum multiplications

Combining Theorem 3.1.1 and Theorem 3.1.8, we get our second main Theorem 1.1.2. Taking  $I = \emptyset$ , we get the quantum multiplication by  $D_{\lambda}$  in  $H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B})$ .

**Theorem 3.1.10.** The quantum multiplication by  $D_{\lambda}$  in  $H_T^*(T^*\mathcal{B})$  is given by:

$$D_{\lambda} * \operatorname{stab}_{+}(y) = y(\lambda) \operatorname{stab}_{+}(y) - \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+}, y\alpha \in -R^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \operatorname{stab}_{+}(y\sigma_{\alpha}) - \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{\alpha^{\vee}}}{1 - q^{\alpha^{\vee}}} (\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y\sigma_{\alpha}) + \operatorname{stab}_{+}(y)).$$

#### 3.1.7 Calculation of the scalar in type A

We can define an equivalence relation on  $R^+ \setminus R_P^+$  as follows

$$\alpha \sim \beta$$
 if  $d(\alpha) = d(\beta)$ .

Then  $w(\alpha) \sim \alpha$  for any  $w \in W_P$ . We have

$$\sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_{\alpha} \beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta}$$
$$= \sum_{\alpha \in (R^+ \setminus R_P^+)/\sim} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \sum_{\alpha' \sim \alpha} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_{\alpha'} \beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta}.$$

It is easy to see that

$$\sum_{\alpha' \sim \alpha} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_{\alpha'} \beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta}$$

is a constant, which will be denoted by  $C_P(\alpha)$ .

In this section, we will determine the constant  $C_P(\alpha)$  when G is of type A. We will first calculate this number in  $T^*Gr(k, n)$  case, and the general case will follow easily. Now let  $G = SL(n, \mathbb{C})$  and let  $x_i$  be the function on the Lie algebra of the diagonal torus defined by  $x_i(t_1, \dots, t_n) = x_i$ .

#### $T^*Gr(k,n)$ case

Let P be a parabolic subgroup containing the upper triangular matrices such that  $T^*(G/P)$  is  $T^*Gr(k,n)$ . Then

$$R_P^+ = \{x_i - x_j | 1 \le i < j \le k, \text{ or } k < i < j \le n\}, \quad R \setminus R_P^+ = \{x_i - x_j | 1 \le i \le k < j \le n\}$$

and all the roots in  $R \setminus R_P^+$  are equivalent. The number  $C_P(\alpha)$  will be denoted by  $C_P$ . By definition,

$$C_P = \frac{\sum_{1 \le r \le k < s \le n} (rs) \left( \prod_{1 \le i < j \le k} (x_i - x_j) \prod_{1 + k \le p < q \le n} (x_p - x_q) \right)}{\prod_{1 \le i < j \le k} (x_i - x_j) \prod_{1 + k \le p < q \le n} (x_p - x_q)},$$
(3.6)

where (rs) means the transposition of  $x_r$  and  $x_s$ .

Observe that

$$\prod_{1 \le i < j \le k} (x_j - x_i) \prod_{1+k \le p < q \le n} (x_q - x_p) = \det \begin{pmatrix} 1 & x_1 & \cdots & x_1^{k-1} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 1 & x_k & \cdots & x_k^{k-1} \\ & & & 1 & x_{k+1} & \cdots & x_{k+1}^{n-k-1} \\ & & & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \\ & & & & 1 & x_n & \cdots & x_n^{n-k-1} \end{pmatrix}$$

Then it is easy to see that the coefficient of  $x_2 x_3^2 \cdots x_k^{k-1} x_{k+2} x_{k+3}^2 \cdots x_n^{n-k-1}$  in

$$\sum_{1 \le r \le k < s \le n} (rs) \left( \prod_{1 \le i < j \le k} (x_j - x_i) \prod_{1 + k \le p < q \le n} (x_q - x_p) \right)$$

is  $\min(k, n-k)$ , since only when s-r = k,  $(rs) \left( \prod_{1 \le i < j \le k} (x_j - x_i) \prod_{1+k \le p < q \le n} (x_q - x_p) \right)$  has the term  $x_2 x_3^2 \cdots x_k^{k-1} x_{k+2} x_{k+3}^2 x_n^{n-k-1}$ , and the coefficient is 1. Hence

Proposition 3.1.11.

$$C_P = \min(k, n-k).$$

#### General case

Let  $\lambda = (\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_N)$  be a partition of n with  $\lambda_1 \ge \dots \ge \lambda_N$ . Let

$$\mathcal{F}_{\lambda} = \{ 0 \subset V_1 \subset V_2 \cdots \subset V_N | \dim V_i / V_{i-1} = \lambda_i \}$$

be the partial flag variety, and let P be the corresponding parabolic subgroup. Then

$$R_P^+ = \{x_i - x_j | \lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_p < i < j \le \lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_{p+1}, \text{ for some } p \text{ between } 0 \text{ and } N-1\}.$$

Two positive roots  $x_i - x_j$  and  $x_k - x_l$  are equivalent if and only if there exist  $1 \le p < q \le N$  such that

$$\lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_p < i, k \le \lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_{p+1}, \lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_q < j, l \le \lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_{q+1}.$$

So the set  $(R^+ \setminus R_P^+)/\sim$  has representatives

$$\{x_{\lambda_1+\dots+\lambda_p} - x_{\lambda_1+\dots+\lambda_q} | 1 \le p < q \le N\}.$$

The same analysis as in the last case gives

**Proposition 3.1.12.** For any  $1 \le p < q \le N$ ,

$$C_P(x_{\lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_p} - x_{\lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_q}) = \lambda_q$$

# **3.2** $G \times \mathbb{C}^*$ -equivariant quantum multiplication

Let  $\mathbb{G} = G \times \mathbb{C}^*$ . In this section, we will first get the  $\mathbb{G}$ -equivariant quantum multiplication formula in  $T^*\mathcal{B}$ , which is the main result of [BMO2011]. Then we show the quantum multiplication formula in  $T^*\mathcal{P}$  is conjugate to the conjectured formula given by Braverman.

#### 3.2.1 $T^*\mathcal{B}$ case

Let us recall the result from [BMO2011] first. Let  $\mathfrak{a}$  be the Lie algebra of the maximal torus A. Then

$$H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{B}) \simeq H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B})^W \simeq H^*_T(pt) \simeq \operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*[\hbar].$$

The isomorphism is determined as follows: for any  $\beta \in H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{B})$ , lift it to  $H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B})$ , and then restrict it to the fixed point *B*. Similarly, we have

$$H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{P}) \simeq H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{P})^W \simeq (\operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*)^{W_P}[\hbar].$$

Let us recall the definition of the graded affine Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}_{\hbar}$  ([Lus1988]). It is generated by the symbols  $x_{\lambda}$  for  $\lambda \in \mathfrak{a}^*$ , Weyl elements  $\tilde{w}$  and a central element  $\hbar$  such that

- 1.  $x_{\lambda}$  depends linearly on  $\lambda \in \mathfrak{a}^*$ ;
- 2.  $x_{\lambda}x_{\mu} = x_{\mu}x_{\lambda};$
- 3. the  $\tilde{w}$ 's form the Weyl group inside  $\mathcal{H}_t$ ;
- 4. for any  $\alpha \in \Delta$ ,  $\lambda \in \mathfrak{a}^*$ , we have

$$\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha} x_{\lambda} - x_{\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha}(\lambda)} \tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha} = \hbar(\alpha^{\vee}, \lambda).$$

$$H^{\mathbb{G}}_*(T^*\mathcal{B}\times_{\mathcal{N}}T^*\mathcal{B})\simeq \mathcal{H}_{\hbar},$$

where  $\mathcal{N}$  is the nilpotent cone in  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Since the left handside acts on  $H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{B})$  by convolution ([CG2010]),  $\mathcal{H}_{\hbar}$  acts on sym  $\mathfrak{a}^*[\hbar]$ . The action is defined as follows:  $x_{\lambda}$  acts by multiplication by  $\lambda$ , and for every simple root  $\alpha$ , the action of  $\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha}$  is defined by

$$\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha}f = (\frac{\hbar}{\alpha} + \frac{\alpha - \hbar}{\alpha}\sigma_{\alpha})f$$

where  $f \in \operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*[\hbar]$ , and  $\sigma_{\alpha} f$  is the usual Weyl group action on  $\operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*[\hbar]$ .

Having introduced the above notations, we can state the main Theorem of [BMO2011].

**Theorem 3.2.1** ([BMO2011]). The operator of quantum multiplication by  $D_{\lambda}$  in  $H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{B})$  is equal to

$$x_{\lambda} + \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{\alpha^{\vee}}}{1 - q^{\alpha^{\vee}}} (\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha} - 1).$$

We can now deduce Theorem 3.2.1 from Theorem 3.1.10 and Theorem 2.4.9. The classical multiplication is obvious. We only show that the purely quantum part matches. Let  $f \in \text{sym } \mathfrak{a}^*[\hbar]$  correspond to  $\gamma \in H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{B})$ . We also let  $\gamma$  denote the lift in  $H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{B})$ . Then  $\gamma|_w = w(f)$  for any  $w \in W$ . Since the stable and unstable basis are dual basis up to  $(-1)^n$ , where  $n = \dim \mathcal{B}$ , we have

$$\gamma = \sum_{y} (-1)^n (\gamma, \operatorname{stab}_+(y)) \operatorname{stab}_-(y).$$

Due to Theorem 3.1.10, we have

$$D_{\lambda} *_{q} \gamma = -\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{\alpha^{\vee}}}{1 - q^{\alpha^{\vee}}} \sum_{y} (\gamma, (-1)^{n} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(y)) (\operatorname{stab}_{-}(y\sigma_{\alpha}) + \operatorname{stab}_{-}(y)).$$

Notice that  $\operatorname{stab}_{-}(y)|_{1} = \delta_{y,1}e(T_{1}^{*}\mathcal{B})$ . Restricting to the fixed point 1, we get

$$D_{\lambda} *_{q} \gamma|_{1} = -\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{\alpha^{\vee}}}{1 - q^{\alpha^{\vee}}} \gamma|_{1}$$
$$-\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{\alpha^{\vee}}}{1 - q^{\alpha^{\vee}}} (\gamma, (-1)^{n} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\sigma_{\alpha})) e(T_{1}^{*} \mathcal{B}).$$

Hence we only need to show

$$-(\gamma, (-1)^n \operatorname{stab}_+(\sigma_\alpha))e(T_1^*\mathcal{B}) = \tilde{\sigma}_\alpha f.$$
(3.7)

To prove this, we need the following lemma.

**Lemma 3.2.2.** If  $w = \sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_k}$ , then

$$\prod_{j=1}^{k} \frac{\sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_{j-1}} \alpha_{i_j} - \hbar}{\sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_j} \alpha_{i_j} - \hbar} = \frac{e(T_1^* \mathcal{B})}{e(T_w^* \mathcal{B})}$$

*Proof.* If  $w = \sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_k}$  is reduced, then this follows from the fact

$$\{w\beta|\beta\in R^+, w\beta\in R^-\}=\{\sigma_{i_1}\sigma_{i_2}\ldots\sigma_{i_j}\alpha_{i_j}|1\leq j\leq l\}.$$

If  $w = (\sigma_{\alpha}\sigma_{\beta})^{m(\alpha,\beta)} = 1$  for some simple roots  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ , where  $m(\alpha,\beta)$  is the order of  $\sigma_{\alpha}\sigma_{\beta}$ , we can check it case by case easily. If  $w = \sigma_{\alpha}^2$ , then it it trivial. In general, w will be a composition of these three cases.

If  $\sigma_{\alpha} = \sigma_{\alpha_1} \cdots \sigma_{\alpha_l}$  is a reduced decomposition, then

$$\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha}f = \prod_{i=1}^{l} (\frac{\hbar}{\alpha_{i}} + \frac{\alpha_{i} - \hbar}{\alpha_{i}}\sigma_{\alpha_{i}})f.$$

Expanding this and using Theorem 2.4.9, Lemma 3.2.2 and the fact  $(-1)^{l(\sigma_{\alpha})} = -1$ , we get

$$\tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha}(f) = \sum_{w} \frac{\operatorname{stab}_{+}(\sigma_{\alpha})|_{w} wf}{e(T_{w}T^{*}\mathcal{B})} (-1)^{1+n} e(T_{1}^{*}\mathcal{B}) = -(\gamma, (-1)^{n} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\sigma_{\alpha})) e(T_{1}^{*}\mathcal{B}),$$
(3.8)

which is precisely Equation (3.7).

#### 3.2.2 $T^*\mathcal{P}$ case

In the parabolic case, Professor Braverman suggests (through private communication) that the quantum multiplication should be

$$D_{\lambda} * = x_{\lambda} + \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \tilde{\sigma}_{\alpha} + \cdots, \qquad (3.9)$$

where  $\cdots$  is some scalar. Recall we have

$$H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{P}) \simeq H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{P})^W \simeq (\operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*)^{W_P}[\hbar].$$

It is easy to see that classical multiplication by  $D_{\lambda}$  is given by multiplication by  $\lambda$ .

Now we do the similar calculation as in the  $T^*\mathcal{B}$  case. We need the following restriction formula from Corollar 2.5.3:

$$\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(\bar{y})|_{\bar{w}} = \sum_{\bar{z}=\bar{w}} \frac{\operatorname{stab}_{\pm}(y)|_{z}}{\prod_{\alpha\in R_{P}^{+}} z\alpha}.$$
(3.10)

Take any  $\gamma \in H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{P})$ , and assume it corresponds to  $f \in (\operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*)^{W_P}[\hbar]$ . We still let  $\gamma$  denote the corresponding lift in  $H^*_T(T^*\mathcal{P})$ . Then  $\gamma|_{\bar{y}} = yf$ . Recall m denotes the dimension of  $\mathcal{P}$ . Then we have

$$\gamma = \sum_{\bar{y}} (-1)^m (\gamma, \operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{y})) \operatorname{stab}_-(\bar{y}).$$

By Theorem 3.1.8,

$$D_{\lambda} *_{q} \gamma = \sum_{\bar{y}} (\gamma, (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}))(-\hbar) \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \operatorname{stab}_{-}(\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}})$$
$$- \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \sigma_{\alpha}\beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \beta} \gamma.$$

Notice that

$$\operatorname{stab}_{-}(\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}})|_{\bar{1}} = \begin{cases} e(T_{\bar{1}}^{*}\mathcal{P}) & \text{if } \overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}} = \bar{1}; \\ 0 & \text{otherwise }. \end{cases}$$

Restricting  $D_{\lambda} *_q \gamma$  to the fixed point  $\overline{1}$ , we get

$$\begin{split} D_{\lambda} *_{q} \gamma |_{\bar{1}} &= -\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \backslash R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} (\gamma, (-1)^{m} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{\sigma}_{\alpha})) e(T_{\bar{1}}^{*} \mathcal{P}) \\ &- \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \backslash R_{P}^{+}} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \sigma_{\alpha} \beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_{P}^{+}} \beta} f \end{split}$$

Due to restriction formula (3.10) and Equation (3.8), we have

$$(\gamma, (-1)^m \operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{\sigma}_\alpha))e(T_1^*\mathcal{P}) = -\frac{\tilde{\sigma}_\alpha(f\prod_{\beta\in R_P^+}(\beta-\hbar))}{\prod_{\beta\in R_P^+}(\beta-\hbar)}$$

Hence, we obtain Theorem 1.1.3.

Since

$$\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{d(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}} \frac{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \sigma_{\alpha}\beta}{\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} \beta}$$
(3.11)

is a scalar, the quantum multiplication formula in Theorem 1.1.3 is conjugate to the conjectured formula (3.9) by the function

$$\prod_{\beta \in R_P^+} (\beta - \hbar).$$

This factor comes from geometry as follows. Let  $\pi$  be the projection map from  $\mathcal{B}$  to  $\mathcal{P}$ , and  $\Gamma_{\pi}$  be its graph. Then the conormal bundle to  $\Gamma_{\pi}$  in  $\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{P}$  is a Lagrangian submanifold of  $T^*(\mathcal{B} \times \mathcal{P})$ .

$$\begin{array}{c} T^*_{\Gamma_{\pi}}(\mathcal{B}\times\mathcal{P}) \xrightarrow{p_1} T^*\mathcal{B} \\ \downarrow \\ p_2 \\ T^*\mathcal{P} \end{array}$$

Let  $D = p_{1*}p_2^*$  be the map from  $H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{P})$  to  $H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{B})$  induced by this correspondence. Then under the isomorphisms

$$H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{B}) \simeq \operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*[\hbar] \quad \text{and} \quad H^*_{\mathbb{G}}(T^*\mathcal{P}) \simeq (\operatorname{sym} \mathfrak{a}^*)^{W_P}[\hbar],$$

the map becomes multiplication by the above factor (see the proof in Corollary 2.5.5). The scalar in the conjectured formula (3.9) is just the one in Equation (3.11). By the calculation in the Subsection 3.1.7, it is not equal to  $d(\alpha)$ 

$$\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \backslash R_P^+} (\lambda, \alpha^{\vee}) \frac{q^{a(\alpha)}}{1 - q^{d(\alpha)}}$$

in general. It can also be determined by the condition  $D_{\lambda} *_q 1 = 0$ .

# **3.3** A regular connection on $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$

In this section, we first review the work of Lam and Templier relating the quantum connection of G/P to the other connections. Then we construct a regular connection  $\nabla$  on a trivial principle G bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$ , such that it will be isomorphic to the quantum connection of  $T^*(G/P)$ , when G is simply laced and P is maximal and minuscule.

## **3.3.1** G/P case

Let us first recall the work of Lam and Templier. Let  $\beta$  be a simple root of G, such that the fundamental weight  $\varpi_{\beta}$  is a minuscule weight of G. I.e.,  $(\varpi_{\beta}, \alpha^{\vee}) \in \{0, 1\}$  for any positive root  $\alpha$ . Let P be a maximal parabolic subgroup of G with simple roots  $\Delta_P = \Delta \setminus \{\beta\}$ . Then G/P is called a minuscule partial flag variety. Let  $G^{\vee}$  and  $P^{\vee}$  be the corresponding Langlands dual groups. Then the main theorem of Lam and Templier is the following, which proves the mirror conjecture of Rietsch ([Rie2008]) for the minuscule case. We refer the readers to their paper for the meaning of the notations.

**Theorem 3.3.1.** [LT2017] The geometric crystal  $\mathcal{D}$ -module  $Cr_{G^{\vee},P^{\vee}}$  is isomorphic to the quantum cohomology  $\mathcal{D}$ -module for G/P.

The idea of the proof is the following. They first use quantum Chevalley formula ([FW2004]) to identify the quantum  $\mathcal{D}$ -module of G/P with the Frenkel–Gross connection ([FG2009]) for the minuscule representation of G. Then by a theorem of Zhu ([Zhu2017]), the latter is isomorphic to the Kloosterman  $\mathcal{D}$ -module constructed by Heinloth, Ngô and Yun ([HNY2013]). Finally, they show directly that the Kloosterman  $\mathcal{D}$ -module is isomphic to the geometric crystal  $\mathcal{D}$ -module  $Cr_{G^{\vee},P^{\vee}}$ . To summarize, they identify the following four  $\mathcal{D}$ -modules on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ .

quantum 
$$\mathcal{D}$$
-module  $\frac{\text{Rietsch's conjecture}}{\text{crystal }\mathcal{D}$ -module  $Cr_{G\vee/P^{\vee}}$  (3.12)  
 $\left|_{\text{quantum Chevalley}}\right|$   
Frenkel–Gross connection for  $G \xrightarrow{\text{Zhu}}$  Kloosterman  $\mathcal{D}$ -module for  $G$ 

Since we are going to generalize the first step to the cotangent bundle case, we give more details for the first step.

The cohomology  $H^*(G/P)$  has a Schubert basis  $\{Y_{\bar{y}} := [\overline{B^- y P/P}] | \bar{y} \in W/W_P\}$  indexed by the coset  $W/W_P$ . Since  $\varpi_\beta$  is minuscule, the weights for the highest weight representation  $V_{\varpi_\beta}$  of G are just the orbits of the minuscule weight  $\varpi_\beta$  under the Weyl group W action, and each weight space is

one-dimensional (see [Gro2000]). So dim  $V_{\varpi_{\beta}} = |W/W_P|$ . There is a weight basis  $\{v_{w\varpi_{\beta}} | w \in W/W_P\}$  satisfying the following properties.

**Lemma 3.3.2.** For any simple root  $\beta_i$ , let  $e_i$  and  $f_i$  denote the root vectors corresponding to the roots  $\beta_i$  and  $-\beta_i$ . Then

$$e_{i}(v_{w\varpi_{\beta}}) = \begin{cases} v_{\sigma_{i}w\varpi_{\beta}} & \text{if } \langle w\lambda,\beta_{i}\rangle = -1 \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases} \qquad f_{i}(v_{w\varpi_{\beta}}) = \begin{cases} v_{\sigma_{i}w\varpi_{\beta}} & \text{if } \langle w\lambda,\beta_{i}\rangle = 1 \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

This weight basis can be constructed directly form the highest weight vector by applying the operators  $f_i$ 's.

Recall the Frenkel–Gross connection  $\nabla_{FG}$  is a irregular connection on the trivial principle G bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, \infty\}$ , which is defined as follows

$$\nabla_{FG} := d + \sum_{i} f_i \frac{dq}{q} + x_{\theta} dq, \qquad (3.13)$$

with  $x_{\theta}$  an element in the hightest root space. The main result of [FG2009] is that  $\nabla_{FG}$  is rigid (see Section 3.3.4 or [Kat2016]). This connection has an oper structure in the sense of Beilinson and Drinfeld. It is the characteristic 0 counterpart of a family of  $\ell$ -adic sheaves, which parametrize a specific automorphic representation under the global Langlands correspondence and is constructed by Heinloth, Ngô and Yun ([HNY2013]). It provides an example of the geometric Langlands correspondence with wild ramification.

Recall the quantum connection of G/P is a connection on the trivial vector bundle on  $H^2(G/P)$ with fiber  $H^*(G/P)$ . Since P is maximal,  $H^2(G/P)$  has dimension 1. And it is easy to see from the quantum Chevalley formula that the quantum connection has singularities at  $\{0, \infty\}$ . Hence, the quantum connection and the Frenkel–Gross connection have the same base  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, \infty\}$ .

Then the first step Lam and Templier established is

**Theorem 3.3.3.** [LT2017] Choose the isomorphism  $H^*(G/P) \simeq V_{\varpi_\beta}$  sendind  $Y_{\bar{w}}$  to  $v_{w\varpi_\beta}$ . Then the quantum connection of G/P is isomorphic to  $\nabla_{FG}(V_{\varpi_\beta})$ , i.e., the Frenkel–Gross connection applied to the representation  $V_{\varpi_\beta}$ .

It is this theorem we want to generalize to the cotangent bundle case.

#### 3.3.2 Cotangent bundle case

In this section, we assume our group is simply-laced, and P is a maximal minuscule parabolic subgroup as in the last section.

# **3.3.3** A connection on $\mathbb{P}^1_{\mathbb{C}} \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$

Let us first define an analogue of the Frenkel–Gross connection  $\nabla_{FG}$ .

We define the following connection on a trivial G principle bundle on  $\mathbb{P}^1_{\mathbb{C}} \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$ .

$$\nabla' := d - \sum_{\alpha \text{ simple roots}} \varpi_{\alpha} h_{\alpha} \frac{dq}{q} + \hbar \sum_{\alpha > 0} e_{\alpha} \frac{dq}{q} + \hbar \sum_{\alpha > 0} (e_{\alpha} + f_{\alpha}) \frac{dq}{1 - q}, \tag{3.14}$$

where  $e_{\alpha}$  and  $f_{\alpha}$  are root vectors and  $h_{\alpha} = [e_{\alpha}, f_{\alpha}]$ . According to Lurie, we can choose the  $e_{\alpha}$  and  $f_{\alpha}$  such that the following is true.

**Lemma 3.3.4.** [Lur2001, Theorem 3.4.1] There is a basis  $\{v_{w\varpi_{\beta}} | w \in W/W_P\}$  for  $V_{\varpi_{\beta}}$ , such that

$$h_{\alpha}(v_{w\varpi_{\beta}}) = (w\varpi_{\beta}, \alpha^{\vee})v_{w(\varpi_{\beta})},$$

$$e_{\alpha}(v_{w\varpi_{\beta}}) = \begin{cases} v_{\sigma_{\alpha}w\varpi_{\beta}} & \text{if } (w\varpi_{\beta}, \alpha^{\vee}) = -1 \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

and

$$f_{\alpha}(v_{w\varpi_{\beta}}) = \begin{cases} v_{\sigma_{\alpha}w\varpi_{\beta}} & \text{if } (w\varpi_{\beta}, \alpha^{\vee}) = 1\\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

If we take our base field to be  $\operatorname{Frac} H_T^*(pt)$ , then  $\dim H_T^*(T^*(G/P))_{loc} = |W/W_P| = \dim V_{\varpi_\beta}$ . Therefore, we can choose an isomorphism from  $H_T^*(T^*(G/P))_{loc}$  to  $V_{\varpi_\beta}$  By sending  $\operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{w})$  to  $v_{w\varpi_\beta}$ . Then we can show

# **Theorem 3.3.5.** The T-equivariant quantum connection for $T^*(G/P)$ is isomorphic to $\nabla'(V_{\varpi_\beta})$ .

Proof. The base for the quantum connection  $\nabla^{quantum}$  has dimension one, and it has a canonical generator  $D_{\varpi_{\beta}}$ . Since dim  $H_2(T^*(G/P)) = 1$  with a canonical generator  $d(\beta)$  (see Equation (3.3)), we can just use q to denote  $q^{d(\beta)}$ . Therefore, the quantum connection has the following formula

$$\nabla^{quantum} = d - \frac{dq}{q} \cdot D_{\varpi_{\beta}} * .$$

52

Notice that for any  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^+$ ,  $(\varpi_\beta, \alpha^{\vee}) = 1$  if and only if  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^+ \setminus \mathbb{R}^+_P$ . So the quantum multiplication by  $D_{\varpi_\beta}$  in Theorem 1.1.2 takes the following form

$$D_{\varpi_{\beta}} * \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) = y(\varpi_{\beta}) \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y}) - \hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^{+} \setminus R_{P}^{+}, y\alpha \in R^{-}} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\overline{y\sigma_{\alpha}})$$
(3.15)

$$-\hbar \frac{q}{1-q} \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} \operatorname{stab}_+(\overline{y\sigma_\alpha}) - C_P \hbar \frac{q}{1-q} \cdot \operatorname{stab}_+(\overline{y}), \qquad (3.16)$$

where  $C_P$  is a scalar does not depending on q,

Since  $y(\varpi_{\beta}) = \sum_{\alpha \text{ simple}} (y(\varpi_{\beta}), \alpha^{\vee}) \varpi_{\alpha}$ , the term  $y(\varpi_{\beta}) \operatorname{stab}_{+}(\bar{y})$  in Equation (3.15) corresponding to the second summand in Equation (3.14).

By Lemma 3.3.4, we have

$$\sum_{\alpha>0} e_{\alpha} v_{y\varpi_{\beta}} = \sum_{\alpha>0, (y\varpi_{\beta}, \alpha^{\vee})=-1} v_{\sigma_{\alpha}y\varpi_{\beta}}$$
$$= \sum_{\alpha>0, (\varpi_{\beta}, y^{-1}\alpha^{\vee})=-1} v_{y\sigma_{y^{-1}\alpha}\varpi_{\beta}}$$
$$= \sum_{\alpha\in R^{+}\setminus R_{P}^{+}, y\alpha<0} v_{y\sigma_{\alpha}\varpi_{\beta}},$$

where in the last equality, we rename  $-y^{-1}\alpha$  to be  $\alpha$ . This shows the term  $\hbar \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+, y\alpha \in R^-} \operatorname{stab}_+(\overline{y\sigma_\alpha})$  in Equation (3.15) matches the third summand in Equation (3.14).

Similarly, we can show

$$\sum_{\alpha>0} (e_{\alpha} + f_{\alpha}) v_{y\varpi_{\beta}} = \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} v_{y\sigma_{\alpha}\varpi_{\beta}}.$$

Hence, the term  $\hbar \frac{q}{1-q} \sum_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R_P^+} \operatorname{stab}_+(\overline{y\sigma_\alpha})$  in Equation (3.16) matches the last summand in Equation (3.14).

Therefore, we have

$$\nabla^{\text{quantum}} = \nabla'(V_{\varpi_{\beta}}) + \hbar C_P \frac{dq}{1-q}$$

Let  $g := (1-q)^{C_P \hbar}$ . Then

$$g^{-1}\nabla^{\text{quantum}}g = \nabla'(V_{\varpi_{\beta}})$$

This finishes the proof.

The second summand in Equation (3.14) is a weight-recording operator. It appears since we are considering *T*-equivariant quantum cohomology. If we instead consider  $\mathbb{C}_{\hbar}^*$ -equivariant quantum

cohomology, i.e., if we let the A-equivariant parameters be 0, then we get the following connection:

$$\nabla := d + \hbar \sum_{\alpha > 0} e_{\alpha} \frac{dq}{q} + \hbar \sum_{\alpha > 0} (e_{\alpha} + f_{\alpha}) \frac{dq}{1 - q}.$$
(3.17)

Notice that  $\{\operatorname{stab}_+(\bar{y})|\bar{y} \in W/W_P\}$  still form a basis for the localized cohomology  $H_{\mathbb{C}^*}(T^*G/P)_{loc}$ , since their pullback to the zero section form a basis for  $H^*_{\mathbb{C}^*}(G/P)_{loc}$ . And the quantum multiplication formula in  $H_{\mathbb{C}^*}(T^*G/P)_{loc}$  can be obtained from Theorem 1.1.2 by setting the A-equivariant parameters to 0. Therefore, Theorem 3.3.5 implies

#### **Theorem 3.3.6.** The $\mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$ -equivariant quantum connection for $T^*(G/P)$ is isomorphic to $\nabla(V_{\varpi_\beta})$ .

This should be seen as an anologue of Theorem 3.3.3 in the cotangent bundle case. Notice that if we also let  $\hbar$  equal 0, then the quantum connection for  $T^*(G/P)$  will have no quantum part, as the non-equivariant vitual fundamental class vanishes due the existence of the symplectic form.

In [Yun2014a], Z. Yun also constructed certain interesting local systems on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$  to answer Serre's question about motivic Galois groups. There are some conjectural description about the monodromy of these connections in [Yun2014a, Section 5.5], which are proved in [Yun2016, Remark 4.19]. From the description, our connection  $\nabla$  has different local monodromies. So they are different local systems on  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$ .

#### 3.3.4 Rigidity

From the definition of  $\nabla$  in Equation 3.17,  $\nabla$  is a regular connection with three singularities  $\{0, 1, \infty\}$ . The connection has principal unipotent local monodromies at the poins 0 and  $\infty$ , and semisimple monodromy at 1. And it does not admit a structure of an oper. Recall the Frenkel–Gross connection is rigid. It is natural to ask whether our connection  $\nabla$  is rigid or not. We show  $\nabla$  is rigid when  $G = \operatorname{GL}(n)$ .

By Riemann–Hilbert correspondence, there is an equivalence between the category of flat connections on algebraic vector bundles on X with regular singularities and the category of local systems of finite dimensional complex vector spaces on X. So we will not distinguish these two.

Recall a G-local system  $\mathcal{F}$  on an open curve  $j: U \hookrightarrow \mathbb{P}^1$  is cohomogically rigid (see [Yun2014b, Definition 3.2.4]), if

$$\operatorname{Rig}(\mathcal{F}) := H^1(X, j_{!*}\operatorname{Ad}(\mathcal{F})) = 0,$$

where  $j_{!*}$  is the middle extension functor and  $\operatorname{Ad}(\mathcal{F})$  is the adjoint vector bundle associated to  $\mathcal{F}$ . There is also a notion of physically rigidity (see [Kat2016, Section 1.0]) defined as follows. We say that a local system  $\mathcal{F}$  on U is physically rigid if for every local systam  $\mathcal{G}$  on U such that  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{G}$  have isomorphic local monodromy, then  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{G}$  are isomorphic. The relation between these two notions is that cohomological rigid GL(n)-local system are also physically rigid (see [Kat2016, Theorem 5.02]).

Besides, Katz shows ([Kat2016, Theorem 1.1.2]) an irreducible local system on U is physically rigid if and only if

$$\chi(\mathbb{P}^1, j_*\mathcal{E}nd\mathcal{F}) = 2.$$

By the Euler–Poincaré formula, we have

$$\chi(\mathbb{P}^1, j_*\mathcal{E}nd\mathcal{F}) = (2-k)n^2 + \sum_i \dim Z(A_i),$$

where  $k = |\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus U|$ ,  $A_i$  is the local monodromy at the i-th point in  $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus U$ , and  $Z(A_i)$  is the centralizer of  $A_i$  in  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{C})$  (see the proof of [Kat2016, Theorem 1.1.2]).

In the case of  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{C})$ , our regular connection  $\nabla$  has principle unipotent monodromy at 0 and  $\infty$ . Hence dim  $Z(A_0) = \dim Z(A_\infty) = n$ . And it is easy to compute dim  $Z(A_1) = 1 + (n-1)^2$ . Therefore,

$$\chi(\mathbb{P}^1, j_*\mathcal{E}nd\mathcal{F}) = (2-1)n^2 + n + n + 1 + (n-1)^2 = 2.$$

Hence, our connection is physically rigid.

We also have the following criterion for cohomological rigid G-local system.

**Proposition 3.3.7.** [Yun2014b, Proposition 3.2.7] Let  $\rho$  be a G-local system on an open curve U = X - S. Let  $g_X$  be the genus of X. Then  $\rho$  is cohomologically rigid if and only if

$$\frac{1}{2}\sum_{x\in S}a_x(Ad(\rho)) = \dim \mathfrak{g}/(\mathfrak{g})^{\pi_1(U,u)} - g_X \dim \mathfrak{g}$$

Here  $a_x(\operatorname{Ad}(\rho))$  is the Artin conductor of the action of the inertia group  $\mathcal{I}_x$  on  $\mathfrak{g}$ .

Recall

$$a_x(\operatorname{Ad}(\rho)) := \dim(\mathfrak{g}/\mathfrak{g}^{\mathcal{I}_x}) + Sw(\operatorname{Ad}(\rho)),$$

where  $Sw(Ad(\rho))$  is the Swan conductor.

Now we can prove our connection is also cohomological rigid when  $G = \operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{C})$ . Since our connection is regular, the Swan conductor is 0. Therefore, by Proposition 3.3.7,  $\nabla$  is rigid if and only

$$\dim \mathfrak{g} + 2 \dim \mathfrak{g}^{\pi_1(U,u)} = \sum_{x \in \{0,1,\infty\}} \dim \mathfrak{g}^{\mathbb{Z}_x} = \sum_{x \in \{0,1,\infty\}} \dim Z_{\mathfrak{g}}(A_x),$$

where  $A_x$  are the local monodromy around the singularity x. We already know dim  $Z_{\mathfrak{g}}(A_0) = \dim Z_{\mathfrak{g}}(A_\infty) = n$ , and dim  $Z_{\mathfrak{g}}(A_1) = 1 + (n-1)^2$ . So the above is equivalent to

$$\dim \mathfrak{g}^{\pi_1(U,u)} = 1.$$

It is easy to see from linear algebra that the above is true. Because of the following two points.

- 1. The invariant space  $\mathfrak{g}^{\pi_1(U,u)}$  contains the scalar matrices.
- 2. For our connection  $\nabla$ , the image of  $\pi_1(U, u)$  in  $\operatorname{GL}(n, \mathbb{C})$  contains the matrices  $\exp(\sum_{\alpha>0} e_\alpha)$ and  $\exp(\sum_{\alpha>0} f_\alpha)$ . Only scalar matrices commute with both of them.

In conclusion, we get

**Theorem 3.3.8.** For  $G = GL(n, \mathbb{C})$ ,  $\nabla$  is a cohomological rigid connection on  $\mathbb{P}^1_{\mathbb{C}} \setminus \{0, 1, \infty\}$ .

It would be interesting to consider the corresponding automorphic sheaf on the moduli space of rank n vector bundles on  $\mathbb{P}^1$ .

 $\mathbf{i}\mathbf{f}$ 

# Chapter 4

# Chern-Schwartz-MacPherson Classes

In this chapter, we study the Chern–Schwartz–MacPherson (CSM) class of flag variety and its relation with the stable basis. Using the duality between the stable basis, we find the dual classes of the CSM classes. Finally, we give a formula for the CSM class of a general variety in terms of the characteristic cycles of constructible functions. The main reference for this chapter is [AMSS]. However, in this thesis, we take a localization approach, which is different from the one in [AMSS].

## 4.1 Preliminaries on Chern-Schwartz-MacPherson classes

The conjectured Chern class theory for singular varieties associates a class  $c_*(\varphi) \in H_*(X)$  to every constructible function  $\varphi$  on X, and satisfies  $c_*(1_X) = c(TX) \cap [X]$  if X is a smooth compact complex variety and the map  $c_*$  is functorial. Funtoriality means that if  $f: Y \to X$  is proper, then the following diamgram is commutative:

$$\begin{array}{c} \operatorname{CF}(Y) \xrightarrow{c_*} H_*(Y) \\ & \downarrow f_* & \downarrow f_* \\ \operatorname{CF}(X) \xrightarrow{c_*} H_*(X), \end{array}$$

where CF(X) denotes the constructible functions on X. The map  $f_* : CF(Y) \to CF(X)$  is defined by the following formula where Z is a constructible subvariety in Y, and  $\chi$  denotes the topological Euler characteristic.

The existence of such a theory was established by MacPherson [Mac1974]. If X is a compact complex variety, then  $c_*(1_X)$  is the same class defined by Schwartz [Sch1965] independently. This class is called the *Chern–Schwartz–MacPherson* (CSM) class of X. We denote the class  $c_*(1_W)$  by  $c_{SM}(W)$  for any constructible subvariety W of X.

The equivariant version is developed by Ohmoto in [Ohm2006]. Let X be a variety with a torus T-action. Ohmoto proved that there is a MacPherson transformation  $c_*^T : \operatorname{CF}^T(X) \to H_*^T(X)$  from T-equivariant constructible function to equivariant homology of X, satisfying similar properties as above.

## 4.2 A formula of Aluffi and Mihalcea

In this section, we review a formula of Aluffi and Mihalcea for the CSM classes of Schubert cells ([AM2015]), which is the starting point for [AMSS].

Let  $X := G/B = \mathcal{B}$  denote the flag variety. Recall A denotes the maximul torus of G inside the Borel subgroup B. For any  $w \in W$ , let  $X(w)^{\circ} := BwB/B$  (resp.  $Y(w)^{\circ} := B^{-}wB/B$ ) denote the corresponding Schubert cell (resp. opposite Schubert cell), with its closure  $X(w) = \overline{BwB/B}$  (resp.  $Y(w) := \overline{B^{-}wB/B}$ ) denoting the Schubert variety (resp. opposite Schubert variety). For any Ainvariant constructible subvariety  $Z \subset X$ , the CSM class  $c_{SM}(Z)$  lies in  $H^{A}_{*}(Z)$ . We push it forward along  $Z \to X$ , use Poincaré duality for  $H^{A}_{*}(X)$ , and consider  $c_{SM}(Z)$  as a cohomology class in  $H^{*}_{A}(X)$ .

For each simple root  $\alpha$ , we have the BGG operator ([BGG1973])

$$\partial_{\alpha}: H^A_*(X) \to H^A_{*+2}(X)$$

defined as follows. Let  $P_{\alpha}$  be the corresponding subminimal parabolic subgroup containg B. Let  $\pi_{\alpha}$  be the projection from G/B to  $G/P_{\alpha}$ . Then

$$\partial_{\alpha} := \pi^*_{\alpha} \circ \pi_{\alpha,*}.$$

There is also a right action of W on X, inducing an action of W on  $H^A_*(X)$  (see [Knu2003]). Therefore, we can define the following operator

$$\mathcal{T}_{\alpha} := \partial_{\alpha} - \sigma_{\alpha} : H^*_A(X) \to H^*_A(X).$$

$$\tag{4.1}$$

Then we have

**Theorem 4.2.1.** [AM2015] The operator  $\mathcal{T}_{\alpha}$  acts on the CSM classes of Schubert cells as follows:

$$\mathcal{T}_{\alpha}(c_{SM}(X(w)^{\circ})) = c_{SM}(X(w\sigma_{\alpha})^{\circ}).$$

$$(4.2)$$

In particular, if  $w = \sigma_{i_1} \sigma_{i_2} \dots \sigma_{i_k}$  is reduced, then

$$c_{SM}(X(w)^{\circ}) = \mathcal{T}_{i_k} \cdots \mathcal{T}_{i_1} c_{SM}(X(id)^{\circ}) = \mathcal{T}_{i_k} \cdots \mathcal{T}_{i_1}[X(id)],$$

and this does not depend on the choice of the reduced expression. There are explicit formulas for the action of these operators on the Schubert classes (see [AM2015]). Therefore, Theorem 4.2.1 gives an algorithm to compute all the CSM classes of Schubert cells.

#### 4.3 CSM classes and stable basis

In this section, we give a proof proof for Theorem 1.1.4. All the results in this section can be easily generalized to the partial flag variety G/P case. We refer the interested reader to [AMSS] for this direction.

Recall both the fixed loci  $\mathcal{B}^A$  and  $(T^*\mathcal{B})^A$  are both indexed by the Weyl group. We use  $j_w$  to denote the inclusion of the fixed point wB into X. For any cohomology class  $\gamma$  in  $H^*_A(\mathcal{B})$  or  $H^*_A(T^*\mathcal{B})$ , we use  $\gamma|_w$  to denote the corresponding restriction of  $\gamma$  to the fixed point corresponding to w. We hope this will not cause confusion.

#### 4.3.1 Proof of Theorem 1.1.4

By localization,  $H_A^*(X)$  embeds into functions from the Weyl group W to  $Q := \operatorname{Frac} H_A^*(pt)$ . Define an operator

$$A_{\alpha}: F(W,Q) \to F(W,Q)$$

by the formula

$$(A_{\alpha}\psi)(w) = \frac{\psi(w\sigma_{\alpha}) - \psi(w)}{w\alpha} - \psi(w\sigma_{\alpha})$$

Then we have the following commutative diagram.

#### Proposition 4.3.1. The diagram

$$\begin{array}{c|c} H^*_A(X) & \longrightarrow F(W,Q) \\ & & & & \downarrow^{A_\alpha} \\ & & & \downarrow^{A_\alpha} \\ H^*_A(X) & \longrightarrow F(W,Q) \end{array}$$

commutes.

*Proof.* By [FA2007, Proposition 4.1, Lectur14], the term  $\partial_{\alpha}$  in Equation 4.1 accounts for the first term in  $A_{\alpha}$ . For the remaining terms, we only need the following easy fact

$$\sigma_{\alpha}(j_{w*}1) = -j_{w\sigma_{\alpha},*}1.$$

Applying this diagram the CSM classes, we get

**Corollary 4.3.2.** The equivariant CSM classes  $c_{SM}(X(y)^{\circ})$  are uniquely characterized by the following properties:

1. 
$$c_{SM}(X(y)^{\circ})|_w = 0$$
, unless  $w \leq y$ .

2. 
$$c_{SM}(X(y)^\circ)|_y = (-1)^{\dim X} \prod_{\alpha \in R^+, y\alpha < 0} (y\alpha - 1) \prod_{\alpha \in R^+, y\alpha > 0} y\alpha$$

3. For any simple root  $\alpha$ , and  $\ell(y\sigma_{\alpha}) = \ell(y) + 1$ ,

$$c_{SM}(X(ys_{\alpha})^{\circ})|_{w} = -\frac{1}{w\alpha}c_{SM}(X(y)^{\circ})|_{w} + \frac{1-w\alpha}{w\alpha}c_{SM}(X(y)^{\circ})|_{w\sigma_{\alpha}}.$$

Proof. The first property follows from the fact that  $c_{SM}(X(y)^\circ)$  is supported on  $\bigcup_{u \leq y} X(u)$ . Since  $X(y)^\circ$  is smooth, and  $c_{SM}(X(y)^\circ)$  is understood as a class in  $H_T^*(X)$  via pushforward along  $X(y)^\circ \to X$ , the second one follows from [Ohm2006, Theorem 1.1]. The last one follows directly from Theorem 4.2.1 and Corollary 4.3.1. The uniqueness can be obtained via induction on  $\ell(y)$  as in Corollary 2.4.4.

Comparing Corollaries 2.4.4 and 4.3.2, we get the first identity in Theorem 1.1.4. The second one can be proved similarly.

In Theorem 1.1.4, there is a specialization  $\hbar = 1$ . In fact, we can upgrade it to a homogeneous version, so that no such specialization is needed.

Since the homology of the flag variety only has even degree component, any homology class  $\gamma \in H^A_*(X)$  can be written as

$$\gamma = \sum_i \gamma_i,$$

with  $\gamma_i \in H_{2i}^A(X)$ . Recall the torus  $\mathbb{C}_{\hbar}^*$  acts trivially on X, and the equivariant parameter  $\hbar$  has cohomology degree 2. Therefore, we can define the following homogeneous class associated to  $\gamma$ :

$$\gamma^h := \sum_i \gamma_i \hbar^i \in H_0^T(X) = \sum_i H_{2i}^A(X) \hbar^i,$$

where  $T = A \times \mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$  is the bigger torus.

The homogeneous version of Theorem 1.1.4 is

**Theorem 4.3.3.** Let  $\iota: G/B \to T^*(G/B)$  be the inclusion, we have

$$\iota^*(\operatorname{stab}_+(w)) = (-1)^{\dim G/B} c^h_{SM}(X^\circ_w),$$

and

$$\iota^*(\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)) = (-1)^{\dim G/B} c^h_{SM}(Y^\circ_w).$$

*Proof.* It follows immediately from Theorem 1.1.4 and the fact that  $\iota^*(stab_{\pm}(w)) \in H_0^T(X)$  (see Remark 2.2.2(2)).

We also have a homogeneous version of Theorem 4.2.1. Define the homogeneous version of the operator  $\mathcal{T}_{\alpha}$  in Equation (4.1) as

$$\mathcal{T}^h_\alpha := \hbar \partial_\alpha - \sigma_\alpha : H^*_T(X) \to H^*_T(X).$$

This operator preserves homogeneous degree, and we have

**Theorem 4.3.4.** The operator  $\mathcal{T}^h_{\alpha}$  acts on the homogeneous CSM classes of Schubert cells as follows:

$$\mathcal{T}^h_\alpha(c^h_{SM}(X(w)^\circ)) = c^h_{SM}(X(w\sigma_\alpha)^\circ).$$
(4.3)

We refer interested readers to [AMSS] for more about the homogeneous classes.

# 4.4 Dual CSM classes

In this section, we study the dual class of the CSM classes. There are two approaches to it. The first one is suggested by Prof. Aluffi. The second one comes from localization. Both proofs in this thesis depend on the duality between the stable basis. In [AMSS], a much more conceptual proof is given.

#### 4.4.1 Alternating class

By the discussion in Section 4.3.2, we can write  $c_{SM}(Y(w)^{\circ}) = \sum_{i} c_{SM}(Y(w)^{\circ})_{i}$ , with  $c_{SM}(Y(w)^{\circ})_{i} \in H^{A}_{2i}(X)$ . Prof. Aluffi suggests to look at the following alternating class<sup>1</sup>

$$c_{SM}^{\vee}(Y(w)^{\circ}) := \sum_{i} (-1)^{i} c_{SM}(Y(w)^{\circ})_{i}.$$

By Theorem 4.3.3, we have

$$c_{SM}^{\vee}(Y(w)^{\circ}) = (-1)^{\dim X} \iota^*(stab_{-}(w))|_{\hbar=-1}$$

Then we have the following duality statement.

Theorem 4.4.1. The paring between the CSM class and the alternating one is

$$(c_{SM}(X(y)^{\circ}), c_{SM}^{\vee}(Y(w)^{\circ})) = (-1)^{\ell(y) + \dim X} \delta_{y,w} \prod_{\beta \in R^+} (1+\beta).$$

*Proof.* From the localization formula for  $stab_{-}(w)$  in Theorem 1.1.1, we have

$$\frac{\mathrm{stab}_{-}(w)|_{\hbar=-1,u}}{\mathrm{stab}_{-}(w)|_{\hbar=1,u}} = (-1)^{\ell(w)+\ell(u)} \frac{\prod_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R(u)} (\alpha+1)}{\prod_{\alpha \in R^+ \setminus R(u)} (\alpha-1)} = (-1)^{\ell(w)} \frac{\prod_{\alpha \in R^+} (\alpha+1)}{e(T_u^*G/B)|_{\hbar=1}}$$

Here we have used the fact

$$R(u) = \{-u\beta \in R^+ | \beta \in R^+, u\beta \in R^-\}.$$

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$ The definition in this thesis is equal to the one in [AMSS] up to a sign.

Therefore, by localization on G/B, we have

$$(c_{SM}(X(y)^{\circ}), c_{SM}^{\vee}(Y(w)^{\circ})) = (i^{*}(\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y)|_{\hbar=1}, i^{*}(\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w))|_{\hbar=-1})$$

$$= \sum_{u} \frac{i^{*}(\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y))|_{\hbar=1,u}i^{*}(\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w))|_{\hbar=-1,u}}{e(T_{u}G/B)}$$

$$= \sum_{u} \frac{\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y)|_{\hbar=1,u}\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{\hbar=-1,u}}{e(T_{u}G/B)}$$

$$= (-1)^{\ell(w)} \prod_{\beta \in R^{+}} (\beta+1) \sum_{u} \frac{\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y)|_{\hbar=1,u}\operatorname{stab}_{-}(w)|_{\hbar=1,u}}{e(T_{u}^{*}G/B)|_{\hbar=1}e(T_{u}G/B)}$$

$$= (-1)^{\ell(w)} \prod_{\beta \in R^{+}} (\beta+1)(\operatorname{stab}_{+}(y), \operatorname{stab}_{-}(w))_{T^{*}X}|_{\hbar=1}$$

$$= (-1)^{\ell(w)+\dim X} \prod_{\beta \in R^{+}} (\beta+1).$$

The last but one equality follows from the localization pairing on  $T^*X$ , while the last one follows from Remark 2.2.2(3).

#### 4.4.2 Another dual class

We need the following formula relating the pairing in  $H^*(T^*Y)$  and the one in  $H^*(Y)$  for a general smooth projective variety Y. Let  $\mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$  act on  $T^*Y$  by dilating the cotangent fiber of  $T^*Y$  by a weight of Lie  $\mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$  equaling  $-\hbar$ . Let  $\mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$  act trivially on Y. Let  $\iota: Y \to T^*Y$  be the inclusion of zero section. We have

**Lemma 4.4.2.** For any  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2 \in H^*_{\mathbb{C}^*}(T^*Y)$ , the following identity holds

$$\langle \gamma_1, \gamma_2 \rangle_{T^*Y} = \langle \iota^* \gamma_1, \frac{\iota^* \gamma_2}{e^{\mathbb{C}^*}(T^*Y)} \rangle_Y.$$

Remark 4.4.3. 1. In fact,  $e^{\mathbb{C}^*}(T^*Y) = \prod(-\hbar - x_i)$ , where  $x_i$  are the first Chern classes of TY. Therefore  $e^{\mathbb{C}^*}(T^*Y)|_{\hbar=1} = (-1)^{\dim Y} c(TY)$ , where c(TY) is the total Chern class of the tangent bundle of Y.

2. This is also true if Y admits a nontrivial torus action, provided  $e^{\mathbb{C}^*}(T^*Y)$  is replaced by the full torus equivariant Euler class.

$$\begin{split} \langle \gamma_1, \gamma_2 \rangle_{T^*Y} &= \int_{T^*Y} \gamma_1 \cup \gamma_2 \\ &= \int_Y \frac{\iota^* \gamma_1 \cup \iota^* \gamma_1}{e^{\mathbb{C}^*} (N_Y)} \\ &= \langle \iota^* \gamma_1, \frac{\iota^* \gamma_2}{e^{\mathbb{C}^*} (T^*X)} \rangle_Y, \end{split}$$

where  $N_Y$  in the second line is the normal bundle of Y in  $T^*Y$ , which is the same as the cotangent bundle  $T^*Y$  on Y.

Now let us consider the flag variety case. Remark 2.2.2(3), Theorem 1.1.4, and Lemma 4.4.2 gives

Theorem 4.4.4. We have the following duality relation

$$\left(c_{SM}(X(y)^{\circ}), \frac{c_{SM}(Y(w)^{\circ})}{e^T(T^*X)|_{\hbar=1}}\right) = (-1)^{\dim X} \delta_{y,w}$$

Combing with Theorem 4.4.1, we get

$$\frac{c_{SM}(Y(w)^{\circ})}{e^{T}(T^{*}X)|_{\hbar=1}} = (-1)^{\ell(w)} \frac{c_{SM}^{\vee}(Y(w)^{\circ})}{\prod_{\beta \in R^{+}} (1+\beta)} \in H^{*}_{A}(X).$$

Specializing all the A-equivariant parameters to 0, this becomes

$$c_{SM}(Y(w)^{\circ}) = (-1)^{\dim X + \ell(w)} c(TX) c_{SM}^{\vee}(Y(w)^{\circ}) \in H^{*}(X).$$
(4.4)

This gives some constraint on the different components of  $c_{SM}(Y(w)^{\circ})$ , which are conjectured to be effective by Aluffi and Mihalcea (see [AM2015]). We expect the above identity can shed some light on this conjecture.

## 4.5 CSM classes and characteristic cycles

Recall that for a smooth variety, we have the following commutative diagram (see [Gin1986]),

constructible complexes 
$$< \stackrel{\text{DR}}{\longrightarrow}$$
 holonomic modules (4.5)  
 $\downarrow \chi \qquad \qquad \downarrow_{\text{Ch}}$   
constructible functions  $\stackrel{\text{CC}}{\longrightarrow}$  Lagrangian cylces in  $T^*X$ ,

where DR is the De Rham functor defined by

$$DR(\mathcal{M}) = RHom_{\mathcal{D}_X}(\mathcal{O}_X, \mathcal{M})[\dim X],$$

 $\chi$  is the stalk Euler characteristic

$$\chi(x, \mathcal{F}^{\bullet}) = \sum (-1)^k \dim \mathcal{H}^k(\mathcal{F}^{\bullet})|_x,$$

CC is the characteristic cycle map associated to constructible functions, and Ch is the characteristic cycle map for  $\mathcal{D}_X$ -modules.

Let us consider the flag variety case. Let  $\mathcal{M}_w$  be the Verma module with highest weight  $-\rho - w\rho$ , where  $\rho$  is half sum of the positive roots. Through localization ([BB1981]), we have the corresponding  $\mathcal{D}_X$ -module  $\mathcal{M}_w := \mathcal{D}_X \otimes_{\mathcal{U}\mathfrak{g}} \mathcal{M}_w$ . Recall the following famous result ([BB1981,BK1981])

$$\mathrm{DR}(\mathcal{M}_w) = \mathbb{C}_{X(w)^\circ}[\ell(w)].$$

Combing with [MO2012, Remark 3.5.3], we get

$$\operatorname{stab}_+(w) = (-1)^{\dim X - \ell(w)} \operatorname{Ch}(\mathcal{M}_w).$$

The sign is determined by looking at the coefficients of the leading term  $\overline{T_{X(w)}} \cdot \overline{X}$  on both sides (see [AMSS] for another proof.).

Due to the commutative diagram 4.5, we get

$$\operatorname{Ch}(\mathcal{M}_w) = (-1)^{\ell(w)} \operatorname{CC}(1_{X(w)^\circ}).$$

Therefore,

$$\operatorname{CC}(1_{X(w)^{\circ}}) = (-1)^{\dim X} \operatorname{stab}_{+}(w).$$

Theorem 4.3.3 gives

$$\iota^*(\mathrm{CC}(1_{X(w)^\circ})) = c^h_*(1_{X(w)^\circ}) \in H^T_0(X).$$
(4.6)

It is this formula we generalize to general varieties.

Let X be a smooth projective variety with a torus A-action. Let  $\mathbb{C}^*_{\hbar}$  act on  $T^*X$  as before. For

any constructible function  $\varphi$  on X, define

$$c^h_*(\varphi) := \sum_i \hbar^i c_{*,i}(\varphi) \in H_0^{A \times \mathbb{C}^*}(X),$$

where  $c_*(\varphi) = \sum_i c_{*,i}(\varphi)$ , with  $c_{*,i}(\varphi) \in H_{2i}(X)$ . The following is one of the main theorems in [AMSS].

**Theorem 4.5.1.** [AMSS] Let  $\iota : X \to T^*X$  be the inclusion of the zero section. Then for any constructible function  $\varphi$  on X, we have

$$\iota^*[CC(\varphi)] = c^h_*(\varphi) \in H^{A \times \mathbb{C}^*}_0(X).$$

The proof uses Aluffi's shadow construction ([Alu2004]). We refer the readers to [AMSS] for the details.

As an application, we give another proof for following index formula (see [Gin1986] for various generalizations).

**Theorem 4.5.2.** For any constructible sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$  on X,

$$\chi(X,\mathcal{F}) = \mathrm{CC}(\mathcal{F}) \cdot [T_X^*X],$$

where the intersection on the right hand side is the usual non-equivariant intersection.

*Proof.* Since both sides are additive on  $\mathcal{F}$ , it suffices to prove it in the case  $\mathcal{F}$  is a local system on X. Then

$$\chi(X, \mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{F} \cdot \chi(X, \mathbb{C}_X) = \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{F} \cdot \chi(X),$$

where  $\chi(X)$  is the topological Euler characteristic of X. For any constructible sheaf  $\mathcal{F}$ , we can define a constructible function  $\chi_{\mathcal{F}}(x) := \dim \mathcal{F}|_x$ . Therefore  $\chi_{\mathcal{F}} = \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{F} \cdot 1_X$ . By functoriality,  $\deg c_*(1_X) = c_*^h(1_X)|_{\hbar=0} = \chi(X)$ . Hence

$$\chi(X, \mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{F} \cdot \chi(X) = \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{F} \cdot \deg c_*(1_X)$$
$$= c_*(\chi_{\mathcal{F}})|_{\hbar=0} = \iota^*[\operatorname{CC}(\chi_{\mathcal{F}})]|_{\hbar=0}$$
$$= \operatorname{CC}(\mathcal{F}) \cdot [T_X^*X].$$
## Bibliography

- [AB1984] M. F. Atiyah and R. Bott, The moment map and equivariant cohomology, Topology 23 (1984), no. 1, 1–28. MR721448 (85e:58041) ↑1, 8
- [Alu2004] P. Aluffi, Shadows of blow-up algebras, Tohoku Mathematical Journal, Second Series 56 (2004), no. 4, 593–619. ↑6, 65
- [AM2015] P. Aluffi and L. C Mihalcea, Chern-Schwartz-Macpherson classes for schubert cells in flag manifolds, arXiv preprint arXiv:1508.01535 (2015). ↑5, 57, 58, 63
- [AMSS] P. Aluffi, L. Mihalcea, J. Schürmann, and C. Su, Chern-Schwartz-Macpherson classes, characteristic cycles, and stable envelopes, In preparation. ↑5, 56, 57, 58, 60, 61, 64, 65
- [BB1981] A. Beilinson and J. Bernstein, Localisation de g-modules, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. 292 (1981), no. 1, 15–18. MR610137 ↑64
- [Bez2006] R. Bezrukavnikov, Noncommutative counterparts of the Springer resolution, International Congress of Mathematicians. Vol. II (2006), 1119–1144. MR2275638 ↑3
- [BFN2014] A. Braverman, M. Finkelberg, and H. Nakajima, Instanton moduli spaces and W-algebras, arXiv preprint arXiv:1406.2381 (2014). ↑3
- [BGG1973] I. N Bernstein, I. M Gel'fand, and S. I Gel'fand, Schubert cells and cohomology of the spaces G/P, Russian Mathematical Surveys 28 (1973), no. 3, 1. ↑11, 13, 22, 57
  - [Bil1999] S. C. Billey, Kostant polynomials and the cohomology ring for G/B, Duke Math. J. 96 (1999), no. 1, 205–224. MR1663931 (2000a:14060) ↑2, 17, 18, 27, 28
- [BK1981] J.-L. Brylinski and M. Kashiwara, Kazhdan-Lusztig conjecture and holonomic systems, Inventiones mathematicae 64 (1981), no. 3, 387–410. ↑64
- [BMO2011] A. Braverman, D. Maulik, and A. Okounkov, Quantum cohomology of the Springer resolution, Adv. Math. 227 (2011), no. 1, 421–458. MR2782198 (2012h:14133) ↑3, 4, 30, 33, 44, 45
- [BR2012] R. Bezrukavnikov and S. Riche, Affine braid group actions on derived categories of Springer resolutions, Ann. Sci. Éc. Norm. Supér. (4) 45 (2012), no. 4, 535–599 (2013). MR3059241 ↑3
- [CG2010] N. Chriss and V. Ginzburg, Representation theory and complex geometry, Modern Birkhäuser Classics, Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2010. Reprint of the 1997 edition. MR2838836 (2012f:22022) ↑2, 3, 12, 34, 45
- [Che2005] I. Cherednik, Double affine Hecke algebras, Vol. 319, Cambridge University Press, 2005. ↑3

- [FA2007] W. Fulton and D. Andersen, Equivariant cohomology in Algebraic geometry, 2007. ↑29, 59
- [FG2009] E. Frenkel and B. Gross, A rigid irregular connection on the projective line, Annals of mathematics (2009), 1469–1512. ↑5, 49, 50
- [Fu2003] B. Fu, Symplectic resolutions for nilpotent orbits, Invent. Math. 151 (2003), no. 1, 167–186. MR1943745 (2003j:14061) ↑30
- [FW2004] W. Fulton and C. Woodward, On the quantum product of Schubert classes, J. Algebraic Geom. 13 (2004), no. 4, 641–661. MR2072765 (2005d:14078) <sup>↑</sup>3, 35, 49
- [Gin1986] V. Ginzburg, Characteristic varieties and vanishing cycles, Inventiones mathematicae 84 (1986), no. 2, 327–402. ↑2, 6, 63, 65
- [GP1999] T. Graber and R. Pandharipande, Localization of virtual classes, Inventiones mathematicae 135 (1999), no. 2, 487–518. ↑3, 34
- [Gro2000] B. H Gross, On minuscule representations and the principal SL<sub>2</sub>, Represent. Theory 4 (2000), no. 200, 225–244. ↑50
- [HKK<sup>+</sup>2003] K. Hori, S. Katz, A. Klemm, R. Pandharipande, R. Thomas, C. Vafa, R. Vakil, and E. Zaslow, Mirror symmetry, Clay Mathematics Monographs, vol. 1, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI; Clay Mathematics Institute, Cambridge, MA, 2003. With a preface by Vafa. MR2003030 (2004g:14042) ↑34, 39
- [HNY2013] J. Heinloth, B.-C. Ngô, and Z. Yun, Kloosterman sheaves for reductive groups, Annals of Mathematics 177 (2013), 241–310. ↑5, 49, 50
- [Kal2009] D. Kaledin, Geometry and topology of symplectic resolutions, Algebraic geometry—Seattle 2005. Part 2 80 (2009), 595–628. MR2483948 (2010a:14023) ↑1, 30
- [Kat2016] N. M Katz, Rigid local systems.(AM-139), Vol. 139, Princeton University Press, 2016. ↑50, 53, 54
- [Knu2003] A. Knutson, A Schubert calculus recurrence from the noncomplex W-action on G/B, arXiv preprint math (2003). ↑57
- [Liu2013] C.-C. M. Liu, Localization in Gromov-Witten theory and orbifold Gromov-Witten theory, Adv. Lect. Math. (ALM), vol. 25, Int. Press, Somerville, MA, 2013. MR3184181 ↑8
- [LT2017] T. Lam and N. Templier, The mirror conjecture for minuscule flag varieties, preprint (2017). ↑4, 49, 50
- [Lur2001] J. Lurie, On simply laced Lie algebras and their minuscule representations, Commentarii Mathematici Helvetici 76 (2001), no. 3, 515–575. ↑51
- [Lus1988] G. Lusztig, Cuspidal local systems and graded Hecke algebras. I, Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. 67 (1988), 145–202. MR972345 ↑2, 44, 45
- [LZ2014] C. Lenart and K. Zainoulline, Towards generalized cohomology schubert calculus via formal root polynomials, arXiv preprint arXiv:1408.5952 (2014). ↑17
- [Mac1974] R. D MacPherson, Chern classes for singular algebraic varieties, Annals of Mathematics (1974), 423–432. ↑5, 57
- [MO2012] D. Maulik and A. Okounkov, Quantum groups and quantum cohomology, arXiv preprint arXiv:1211.1287 (2012). ↑1, 2, 3, 4, 9, 10, 11, 12, 15, 31, 36, 37, 64

- [MS2013] M. B. McBreen and D. K. Shenfeld, Quantum cohomology of hypertoric varieties, Lett. Math. Phys. 103 (2013), no. 11, 1273–1291. MR3095147 ↑4
- [MV2007] I. Mirković and K. Vilonen, Geometric Langlands duality and representations of algebraic groups over commutative rings, Annals of mathematics (2007), 95–143. ↑4
- [Nak1998] H. Nakajima, Quiver varieties and Kac-Moody algebras, Duke Math. J. 91 (1998), no. 3, 515–560. MR1604167 (99b:17033) ↑4
- [Nak1999] \_\_\_\_\_, Lectures on Hilbert schemes of points on surfaces, University Lecture Series, vol. 18, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1999. MR1711344 (2001b:14007) ↑3
- [Ohm2006] T. Ohmoto, Equivariant chern classes of singular algebraic varieties with group actions, Mathematical proceedings of the cambridge philosophical society, 2006, pp. 115–134. ↑57, 59
- [Oko2017] A. Okounkov, Enumerative geometry and geometric representation theory, arXiv preprint arXiv:1701.00713 (2017). ↑34
- [OP2010] A. Okounkov and R. Pandharipande, Quantum cohomology of the Hilbert scheme of points in the plane, Invent. Math. 179 (2010), no. 3, 523–557. MR2587340 (2011b:14124) ↑3, 4, 33, 34, 35
- [Rie2008] K. Rietsch, A mirror symmetric construction of  $qH_T^*(G/P)_{(q)}$ , Advances in Mathematics **217** (2008), no. 6, 2401–2442.  $\uparrow 4$ , 49
- [RTV2015] R. Rimányi, V. Tarasov, and A. Varchenko, Partial flag varieties, stable envelopes, and weight functions, Quantum Topology 6 (2015), no. 2, 333–364. <sup>↑</sup>2, 22
- [RV2015] R Rimányi and A Varchenko, Equivariant Chern-Schwartz-Macpherson classes in partial flag varieties: interpolation and formulae, arXiv preprint arXiv:1509.09315 (2015). ↑6
- [Sch1965] M.-H. Schwartz, Classes caractéristiques définies par une stratification d'une variété analytique complexe. I, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris 260 (1965), 3262–3264. MR0212842 ↑5, 57
- [She2013] D. Shenfeld, Abelianization of stable envelopes in symplectic resolutions (2013), 75. Thesis (Ph.D.)– Princeton University. MR3192995 ↑3, 22
- [Spr2009] T. A. Springer, Linear algebraic groups, second, Modern Birkhäuser Classics, Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2009. MR2458469 (2009i:20089) ↑19, 22
- [Su2016] C. Su, Equivariant quantum cohomology of cotangent bundle of G/P, Advances in Mathematics 289 (2016), 362–383. ↑4, 30
- [Su2017] \_\_\_\_\_, Restriction formula for stable basis of the Springer resolution, Selecta Mathematica 23 (2017), no. 1, 497–518. ↑2, 8
- [Tym2009] J. S. Tymoczko, Divided difference operators for partial flag varieties, arXiv preprint arXiv:0912.2545 (2009). ↑27, 28
- [Vis2016] M. Viscardi, Equivariant quantum cohomology and the geometric Satake equivalence, Ph.D. Thesis, 2016. ↑4
- [Yun2014a] Z. Yun, Motives with exceptional Galois groups and the inverse Galois problem, Inventiones mathematicae 196 (2014), no. 2, 267–337. ↑53
- [Yun2014b] \_\_\_\_\_, Rigidity in automorphic representations and local systems, Current developments in mathematics 2013 (2014), 73–168. MR3307715 ↑53, 54

- [Yun2016] \_\_\_\_\_, Epipelagic representations and rigid local systems, Selecta Mathematica 22 (2016), no. 3, 1195–1243. ↑53
- [Zhu2017] X. Zhu, Frenkel-Gross' irregular connection and Heinloth-Ngô-Yun's are the same, Selecta Mathematica 23 (2017), no. 1, 245–274. ↑49